

### NEW YORK STATE BAR ASSOCIATION

One Elk Street, Albany, New York 12207 PH 518.463.3200 www.nysba.org

#### TAX SECTION

2020-2021 Executive Committee ANDREW H. BRAITERMAN Chair Hughes Hubbard & Reed LLP One Battery Park Plaza New York, NY 10004-1403 212/837-6315 GORDON E. WARNKE First Vice-Chair 212/954-2458 ROBERT CASSANOS Second Vice-Chai 212/859-8278 PHILIP WAGMAN Secretary 212/878-3133 COMMITTEE CHAIRS: Bankruptcy and Operating Losses Daniel M. Dunn Stuart J. Goldring Compliance, Practice & Procedure Megan L. Brackney Elliot Pisem **Consolidated Returns** William Alexander Shane J. Kiggen Corporations Daniel Z. Altman Michael T. Mollerus Cross-Border Capital Markets Jiveon Lee-Lim Andrew R. Walke Cross-Border M&A Adam Kool Ansgar A. Simon Debt-Financing and Securitization John T. Lutž Michael B. Shulman Estates and Trusts Austin Bramwell Alan S. Halperin Financial Instruments Lucy W. Farr Jeffrey Maddrey "Inbound" U.S. Activities of Foreign Taxpayers Peter J. Connors S. Eric Wang Individuals Elizabeth T. Kessenides Brian C. Skarlatos Investment Funds James R. Brown Pamela L. Endreny **Multistate Taxation** Alysse McLoughlin Jack Trachtenberg New York City Taxes Sherry S. Kraus Irwin M. Slomka New York State Taxes Paul R. Comeau Joshua E. Gewolb "Outbound" Foreign Activities of U.S. Taxpayers William A. Curran Kara L. Mungovan Partnerships Meyer H. Fedida Amanda H. Nussbaum Pass-Through Entities Edward E. Gonzalez David W. Mayo Real Property Marcy Geller Jonathan R. Talansky Reorganizations Lawrence M. Garrett Joshua M. Holmes Spin-Offs Tijana J. Dvornic Peter A. Furci Tax Exempt Entities Stuart Rosow Richard R. Upton Taxable Acquisitions Richard Nugent Sara B. Zablotney Treaties and Intergovernmental

Agreements David R. Hardy

William L. McRae

Lee E. Allison Erin Cleary Steven A. Dean Jason R. Factor Phillip J. Gall MEMBERS-AT-LARGE OF EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE:

Martin T. Hamilton Andrew M. Herman Craig M. Horowitz Brian Krause Stuart E. Leblang Eschi Rahimi-Laridjani Yaron Z. Reich David M. Rievman Peter F. G. Schuur Mark Schwed

Stephen E. Shay Eric B. Sloan Andrew P. Solomon Linda Z. Swartz Dana L. Trier

Report No. 1438 June 8, 2020

The Honorable David J. Kautter Assistant Secretary (Tax Policy) Department of the Treasury 1500 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20220 The Honorable Charles P. Rettig Commissioner Internal Revenue Service 1111 Constitution Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20224

The Honorable Michael J. Desmond Chief Counsel Internal Revenue Service 1111 Constitution Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20224

Re: Report No. 1438 – Report on Proposed Anti-Conduit Regulation Treating Certain "Hybrid Equity" Transactions as Financings under Treasury Regulation Section 1.881-3

Dear Messrs. Kautter, Rettig, and Desmond:

I am pleased to submit our Report No. 1438 commenting on the proposed regulation issued in April of this year addressing the treatment of certain hybrid equity transactions as financings for purposes of Treasury Regulation § 1.881-3.

Our report addresses issues regarding the scope of transactions treated as financings under the proposed regulation, as well as issues relating to the amount of tax imposed where such transactions are treated as conduit financings and the duty of withholding agents under the "reason to know" standard.

Peter L. Faber Alfred D. Youngwood Gordon D. Henderson David Sachs J. Roger Mentz Willard B. Taylor Richard J. Hiegel

Herbert L. Camp Arthur A. Feder James M. Peaslee Peter C. Canellos Michael L. Schler Carolyn Joy Lee Richard L. Reinhold

#### FORMER CHAIRS OF SECTION:

Steven C. Todrys Harold R. Handler Robert H. Scarborough Samuel J. Dimon Andrew N. Berg Lewis R. Steinberg David P. Hariton Kimberly S. Blanchard Patrick C. Gallagher David S. Miller Erika W. Nijenhuis Peter H. Blessing Jodi J. Schwartz Andrew W. Needham Diana L. Wollman David H. Schnabel David R. Sicular Stephen B. Land Michael S. Farber Karen Gilbreath Sowell Deborah L. Paul We appreciate your consideration of our Report. If you have any questions or comments, please feel free to contact us and we will be glad to assist in any way.

Respectfully submitted,

andrew & Braterman

Andrew H. Braiterman Chair

Enclosure

Cc:

Lafayette "Chip" G. Harter III Deputy Assistant Secretary – International Tax Affairs Department of the Treasury

Douglas Poms International Tax Counsel Department of the Treasury

Brett York Deputy Tax Legislative Counsel Department of the Treasury

Brenda Zent Special Adviser Department of the Treasury

Erika W. Nijenhuis Senior Counsel Department of the Treasury

Peter Blessing Associate Chief Counsel (International) Internal Revenue Service

Anne Devereaux Deputy Associate Chief Counsel (International) Internal Revenue Service Daniel McCall Deputy Associate Chief Counsel (International – Technical) Internal Revenue Service

Margaret O'Connor Deputy Associate Chief Counsel (International) Internal Revenue Service

John Merrick Senior Level Counsel Internal Revenue Service

Report No. 1438

New York State Bar Association Tax Section

#### REPORT ON THE PROPOSED ANTI-CONDUIT REGULATION TREATING CERTAIN "HYBRID EQUITY" TRANSACTIONS AS FINANCINGS UNDER TREASURY REGULATION SECTION 1.881-3

June 8, 2020

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTR	ODUCI	TION		1
I.	SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS			2
	1.	Narrow the Scope of the Instruments to which the Proposed Regulations Apply		
	2.	Clarify the Definition of Category 2 Equity		3
	3.	Clarify Withholding Regulations and "Reason to Know" Standard		3
	4.	Clarify the Computation and Character of the Amount Subject to Withholding Under the Proposed Regulations		
	5.	Revise the Proposed Effective Date Rules		
	6.	Carve Out Partnership Equity Unless Partnership is Hybrid Claiming Treaty Benefits		
	7.	Eliminate or Narrow the PE Portion of Category 14		
II.	SUMMARY OF THE ANTI-CONDUIT REGULATIONS			5
	1.	The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations5		
	2.	Proposed Regulation11		
	3.	The 2008 Proposed Regulations' Preamble and the 2009 Prior Report17		
III.	DISCUSSION19			
	1.	General Policy Considerations19		
	2.	Relationship of the Hybrid Equity Conduit Tests to Other Provisions24		
		a.	Relationship to Treaties	24
		b.	Relationship to Section 267A	26
		c.	Relationship to Domestic Law Withholding Exemptions	28
IV.	Specific Recommendations			28
	1.	Narrow the Scope of the Instruments to Which the Proposed Regulations Apply		28
	2.	Clarif	y the Definition of Category 2 Equity	30
	3.	Clarif	y Withholding Regulations and "Reason to Know" Standard	34
	4.	Clarify the Computation and Character of the Amount Subject to Withholding Under the Proposed Regulations		35
	5.	Revise	e the Proposed Effective Date Rules	38
	6.	Carve Out Partnership Equity Unless Partnership is Hybrid Claiming Treaty Benefits		
	7.	Elimir	nate or Narrow the PE Portion of Category 1	39

#### **INTRODUCTION**

This report<sup>1</sup> (the "**Report**") provides comments on proposed regulations issued on April 8, 2020 (the "**Proposed Regulation**"),<sup>2</sup> which would amend Treasury Regulation section 1.881-3 (the "**Anti-Conduit Regulations**" and, as currently in effect, the "**Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations**"). Under the Anti-Conduit Regulations, for purposes of determining the amount of U.S. gross basis income and withholding taxes imposed, the Internal Revenue Service (the "**IRS**") may recharacterize a chain of legally separate financing transactions as a direct financing between the ultimate provider and the ultimate recipient of the financing. For the IRS to exercise this authority: (1) there must be two or more "financing" transactions linked by one or more "intermediate entities" (*i.e.*, a "financing arrangement"), (2) the participation of the intermediate entity (or entities) must have the effect of reducing tax (measured against the U.S. withholding tax that would apply to a direct transaction between the ultimate provider and ultimate recipient), and (3) the participation of the intermediate entity (or entities) must be pursuant to a tax avoidance plan (various non-exclusive indicia of which are provided in the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations).

As discussed below, the current definition of a "financing transaction" includes not only debt but also certain non-debt instruments (in particular, certain equity that is redeemable by its terms on or before a date certain). Certain non-redeemable equity that would not meet the definition of a "financing transaction" under the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations could produce non-U.S. tax consequences that arguably could be viewed as similar to the non-U.S. tax consequences of instruments that do meet that definition.

The preamble to the Proposed Regulation (the "**Preamble**") notes, for example, that a financing company may have incentives to form an intermediate entity in a jurisdiction that provides a "notional interest deduction on equity" (whereby an assumed implied interest rate amount is deductible and offsets taxable income from another leg of the financing arrangement). Alternatively, a country may have a purported imputation regime (which unlike a classical tax system seeks to ensure a single level of corporate and shareholder tax) that provides a shareholder or other related person a refund of corporate tax paid (which is somewhat equivalent to allowing a deduction against corporate tax on equity).

The Proposed Regulation would expand the definition of instruments treated as financing transactions to include equity in two additional situations; generally, (1) if a deduction or similar benefit with respect to the equity is provided by the issuer's country of residence or another country in which the equity issuer has a permanent establishment (referred to in the Report as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This Report was drafted principally by Andrew Walker and Diana Wollman. Helpful comments and suggestions were provided by Andy Braiterman, Stephen Land, Mike Schler, Peter Connors, Steven Shay, Rick Reinhold, Ed Gonzales, John Narducci, Robert Kantowitz and Joseph Tootle. The Report represents solely the views of the Tax Section and not the New York State Bar Association Executive Committee or House of Delegates. References in the Report to the "**Code**" are to the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, and "**section**" or "§" references are to sections of the Code and Treasury regulations thereunder, unless otherwise indicated.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> 85 Fed. Reg. 19,858 (April 8, 2020).

"Category 1," and such permanent establishment a "**PE**") or (2) if the country provides any related person (such as a shareholder or interest holder) a refund (including a credit) of taxes paid to that country by the equity issuer (referred to in the Report as "Category 2").

The Preamble notes that failing to expand the rules to reach hybrid equity would be inconsistent with the ongoing efforts by the Treasury Department and IRS to address financings that use hybrid instruments. The Preamble also notes that Treasury and the IRS decided not to limit the new rules to classic "hybrid" instruments (treated as equity for U.S. tax purposes but as debt in the other country) because this would not reach instruments treated as equity in the other country but which obtain a tax benefit that is equivalent to an interest deduction.

This Report provides comments on the Proposed Regulation. Part I of the Report summarizes our recommendations. Part II describes in more detail the existing Anti-Conduit Regulations and the provisions in the Proposed Regulation that treat hybrid equity as a financing transaction in the circumstances mentioned above. Part III of the Report discusses general policy considerations relevant to the Proposed Regulation and the relationship of the Anti-Conduit Regulations and Proposed Regulation to certain other tax law provisions such as section 267A. Finally, Part IV of the Report provides our specific, detailed recommendations.

#### I. SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS

## 1. Narrow the Scope of the Instruments to Which the Proposed Regulation Applies

We understand the concern of Treasury and the IRS that base eroding equity returns can achieve results similar to deductible debt financing from a conduit financing perspective. Nevertheless, the distinction between treaty partner tax rules that permit base "erosion" and treaty partner laws that define the corporate base and an appropriate rate of taxation is a matter of degree. At one end of the spectrum of instruments that might be treated as financings on that basis are "classic" hybrid instruments with a limited and preferred return that the intermediate country considers debt for its own purposes but that are equity for U.S. tax purposes. We agree these should be treated as financings as they can be considered to achieve equivalent commercial and tax results to conventional debt instruments, do not raise unmanageable administrability concerns and do not raise significant treaty comity concerns (as a treaty partner can hardly be surprised if the U.S. tax law consistently treats the instrument as a financing for that purpose). At the other end of the spectrum are equity instruments that are subject to notional interest deduction or similar "cost of capital allowance" regimes of general applicability (enacted, for example, to reduce artificial tax incentives to use debt rather than equity capital). We do not think it is appropriate potentially to treat an operating company that issues such equity as engaged in a conduit financing arrangement on the basis that this makes the equity a "financing." We recognize that addressing cases between those extremes (e.g., instruments treated as debt for foreign tax purposes that, similar to common equity, have the right to residual earnings of the intermediate entity) raises difficult line drawing issues. However, for reasons discussed in the Report, we recommend that the scope of the Proposed Regulations be limited (other than in the case of classic hybrid transactions) to equity that achieves the types of "notional" base eroding benefits described in the Proposed Regulations when such equity is issued by a special purpose company formed only to carry out the related financing transactions. We also think foreign

companies subject to regimes equivalent to U.S. REITs and RICs, whose entitlement to treaty benefits under "limitation on benefits" rules has been expressly negotiated with treaty partners, should not be treated as conduits on this basis.

#### 2. Clarify the Definition of Category 2 Equity

We are aware of countries that provide, or in the past have provided refunds or credits of corporate tax (such as an "imputation" credit) to related persons. However, we are not familiar with a regime which provides such a refund tied to equity distributions or deemed distributions wholly unrelated to the liability the beneficiary of that refund would otherwise owe to that country. Nevertheless, to the extent such a regime does exist or might evolve in future and this concerns Treasury and the IRS, we understand how this could be viewed as equivalent to a notional interest deduction. However, we think the definition in the Proposed Regulation is vague and will make it hard for taxpayers, withholding agents and IRS agents to assess what regimes are intended to be covered or excluded. We urge Treasury and the IRS to provide a greater number of more detailed examples that illustrate not only cases intended to be caught but also cases that are not intended to be caught, as discussed in more detail in the Report.

#### 3. Clarify Withholding Regulations and "Reason to Know" Standard

Withholding agents who are not related to the parties to a financing arrangement face significant challenges in applying the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations because they have limited visibility into the tax planning being conducted by the financing parties and may not even be aware of the underlying sources of capital for the financing legs they see. The current rules provide some protection by excusing them from withholding based on conduit recharacterization absent actual knowledge or a "reason to know" there is a conduit arrangement. This presents complicated questions as to what constitutes knowledge and what diligence is required but most of the factors in the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations are factual and objective and the withholding rules make clear that knowledge as to these factual indicia does not, without more, constitute reason to know the parties have a withholding tax avoidance purpose. The Proposed Regulation will require knowledge of, or inquiries into, foreign tax laws to even determine if there are related "financings." At the same time, this is not "subjective" but in a sense relatively objective quasi-factual information which could be diligenced. At a minimum, if the Proposed Regulations are adopted, we think a number of additional examples illustrating what constitutes knowledge or a reason to know of a foreign law regime should be provided. Treasury and the IRS may also wish to consider whether an "actual knowledge" standard would be more appropriate for a withholding agent who is not the US financed party, related to the US financed party or the legal agent of the U.S. financed party (and could protect itself with contractual indemnities).

## 4. Clarify the Computation and Character of the Amount Subject to Withholding Under the Proposed Regulation

Under the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations, the computation of the amount of the financed entity's payment that is recharacterized depends upon the relative "principal amounts" of the financing legs. Under the Proposed Regulation, a comparable concept is needed for Category 1 and Category 2 transactions. The Proposed Regulation lacks crucial guidance as how

that "principal amount" would be determined. This will require defining what portion of an entity's equity capital should be considered functionally "related" to the U.S. financing leg. We have no made specific recommendations as to how this should be done but it will be essential if our primary recommendation to narrow the scope of the Proposed Regulation is not adopted. We also think more guidance is needed on how the "character" rule should apply upon recharacterization. Under the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations, if a financing arrangement is recharacterized, generally the resulting direct instrument is characterized based on the financing party-intermediate entity transaction leg unless that leg would give rise to non-deductible payments. If that approach is retained it will be necessary to define how that rule applies to Category 1 and Category 2 transactions. Do U.S. tax law principles govern the question of deductibility for this purpose (notwithstanding the treatment under foreign tax law)? It may be preferable simply to provide that the character of the U.S. transaction leg governs the recharacterized instrument in those circumstances.

#### 5. Revise the Proposed Effective Date

If our primary recommendation to narrow the scope of the Proposed Regulation is adopted, the new conduit regime will not dramatically go beyond what taxpayers might reasonably have anticipated from the prior indications in 2008 that hybrid instruments were under review. If not so narrowed, however, the new regime will represent a dramatic change in how the Anti-Conduit Regulations operate and what they can reach. We would then urge consideration of revising the effective date rule to provide grandfathering (permanently or for a reasonable number of years) of arrangements already in place at the time the Proposed Regulation was issued (and not substantially modified thereafter).

### 6. Carve Out Partnership Equity Unless Partnership is Hybrid Claiming Treaty Benefits

When an entity the U.S. considers a partnership is treated as a non-transparent resident of another country for its own corporate tax purposes it may be able to claim treaty benefits on that basis. We understand why partnership equity issued by such a treaty hybrid entity raises conduit and base erosion issues if it provides the equivalent of a deduction with respect to the equity distributions. However, we think partnership equity should only be considered a financing in that limited case. In the case of a non-hybrid partnership, the U.S. withholding regime using well-developed principles already looks through a partnership to the partners. Potential inconsistency between how income is allocated for purposes of those withholding rules versus under a conduit "recharacterization" will create confusion and uncertainty while furthering no apparent policy goal. We therefore recommend that you clarify that partnership equity will be treated as a financing only when the relevant partnership is a treaty hybrid entity.

#### 7. Eliminate or Significantly Clarify the PE Portion of Category 1

We recommend that the PE portion of Category 1 be eliminated. While its scope and application are unclear, we have considered the various ways in which it might be intended to apply and have concluded that, if a foreign entity has a PE in a third country, the tax results in the PE's jurisdiction are not an appropriate basis for treating the shareholders of the entity as being engaged in a financing transaction with the entity. If it is retained, we suggest significant

clarifications be provided, including as to how the "amount" of the financing transaction and "the rate used to compute the issuer's notional interest deduction" are determined. Finally, if our primary recommendation is adopted, but the PE rule is retained, the PE rule at least should be clarified to apply only when the PE is the equivalent of a special purpose finance entity whose only activities are those relating to the financing arrangement.

#### II. SUMMARY OF THE ANTI-CONDUIT REGULATIONS

#### 1. The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations

The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations were initially finalized in 1995.<sup>3</sup> They were amended in 2011 to address disregarded entities.<sup>4</sup>

The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations apply for purposes of determining the amount of tax due under Section 871(a) or Section 881, including which non-U.S. person is liable for that tax, and the withholding obligations and liabilities of the U.S. payor (or another withholding agent). The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations empower the IRS to deny the use of an income tax treaty or the portfolio interest exemption to reduce the 30 percent section 871(a) and section 881 gross basis tax rate whenever the conditions set out in the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations are met, except to the extent that the ultimate financing party would be entitled to a reduction.<sup>5</sup>

The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations apply if there is a "**conduit financing arrangement**" (as defined in the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations) and the IRS director of field operations determines to apply them to disregard the participation of a conduit entity so as to treat the U.S. payor as having made its payment to a different entity involved in the conduit financing arrangement.<sup>6</sup>

There is a "**conduit financing arrangement**" if there is a "**financing arrangement**" and there is an "**intermediary**" that is a "**conduit entity**" (each, as defined in the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations and explained below).

A "financing arrangement" exists if there is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> T.D. 8611, 60 FR 40997-41016, Aug. 11, 1995.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> T.D. 9562, 76 FR 76895-76896, Dec. 9, 2011.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The extent of discretion intended to be granted to the IRS by the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations in determining if those conditions are met is not addressed in this Report.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(a)(3). As explained below, the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations provide rules for determining the character and amount of the payment by the U.S. payor to this different entity under the recharacterized direct financing, and impose a withholding obligation on the U.S. payor if there is a "conduit financing arrangement" without regard to whether the IRS has made this determination.

"a series of transactions by which one person (the "**financing entity**") advances money or other property, or grants rights to use property, and another person (the "**financed entity**") receives money or other property, or rights to use property, if the advance and receipt are effected through one or more other persons ("**intermediate entities**") and...there are financing transactions linking the financing entity, each of the intermediate entities, and the financed entity."<sup>7</sup>

Thus, there must be a financing transaction at each link in the chain, with one exception under which "related" entities can be combined and treated as a single entity.<sup>8</sup>

A "**financing transaction**" is an advance of money or other property, or a grant of rights to use property, that is in the form of:

- (1) "debt";
- (2) "any lease or license"; or
- (3) any other transaction where the transferee who receives the advance of money or other property "is obligated to repay or return a substantial portion of the money or other property advanced, or the equivalent in value".<sup>9</sup>

Under a special rule, "stock in a corporation (or a similar interest in a partnership, trust, or other person)" may be a financing transaction but only if:

(1) "The issuer is required to redeem the stock or similar interest at a specified time or the holder has the right to require the issuer to redeem the stock or similar interest or to make any other payment with respect to the stock or similar interest;"

<sup>9</sup> Treas. Reg. §§ 1.881-3(a)(2)(ii)(A)(1), (3) and (4).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(a)(2)(i)(A) (quotation marks and bold font added).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> The rule for collapsing related persons reads as follows: "If two (or more) financing transactions involving two (or more) related persons would form part of a financing arrangement but for the absence of a financing transaction between the related persons, the director of field operations may treat the related persons as a single intermediate entity if he determines that one of the principal purposes for the structure of the financing transactions is to prevent the characterization of such arrangement as a financing arrangement. This determination shall be based upon all of the facts and circumstances, including, without limitation, the factors set forth in paragraph (b)(2) of this section." Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(a)(2)(i)(B). A similar rule permits the IRS to collapse two related intermediate entities in determining the amount of the payment subject to recharacterization. Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(a)(4)(ii)(B). For this purpose, "related" means "related within the meaning of sections 267(b) or 707(b)(1), or controlled within the meaning of section 482, and the regulations under those sections. For purposes of determining whether a person is related to another person, the constructive ownership rules of section 318 shall apply, and the attribution rules of section 267(c) also shall apply to the extent they attribute ownership to persons to whom section 318 does not attribute ownership." Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(a)(2)(i)(B)(2)(v).

- (2) "The issuer has the right to redeem the stock or similar interest, but only if, based on all of the facts and circumstances as of the issue date, redemption pursuant to that right is more likely than not to occur;" or
- (3) "The owner of the stock or similar interest has the right to require a person related to the issuer (or any other person who is acting pursuant to a plan or arrangement with the issuer) to acquire the stock or similar interest or make a payment with respect to the stock or similar interest."<sup>10</sup>

The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations provide that a person will not be considered to have a right to cause a redemption or payment solely because the person owns a controlling interest in the issuer.<sup>11</sup> The Report refers to equity that meets the requirements of this special rule as "**Redeemable Equity**".

Thus, under the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations, a financing transaction exists only where the money or property advanced is required to be returned. Even in the case of equity, this requirement must be met. The only exception is the collapsing of related persons into one person, whereby the requirement for a financing transaction between them is dispensed with if the IRS determines that one of the principal purposes for the structure of the financing transactions is to prevent the characterization of such arrangement as a financing arrangement. Notably, this collapsing does not dispense with the need for at least two financing transactions.

An intermediary is a "**conduit entity**" (meaning, its participation can potentially be ignored) if:

- (1) its participation reduces the section 881 tax,
- (2) its participation is "pursuant to a tax avoidance plan"; and
- (3) either --

(a) the intermediate entity is related to the financing entity or the financed entity; or

(b) the intermediate entity would not have participated in the financing arrangement on substantially the same terms but for the fact that the financing entity engaged in the financing transaction with the intermediate entity.<sup>12</sup>

The determination of whether the participation of the intermediate entity in the financing arrangement is "**pursuant to a tax avoidance plan**" is made under the rules set out in Treas. Reg. section 1.881-3(b). Those rules provide that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(a)(2)(ii)(A)(2) and (ii)(B)(1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(a)(2)(ii)(B)(2)(i).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(a)(4).

"A tax avoidance plan is a plan one of the principal purposes of which is the avoidance of tax imposed by section 881. Avoidance of the tax imposed by section 881 may be one of the principal purposes for such a plan even though it is outweighed by other purposes (taken together or separately). In this regard, the only relevant purposes are those pertaining to the participation of the intermediate entity in the financing arrangement and not those pertaining to the existence of a financing arrangement as a whole. The plan may be formal or informal, written or oral, and may involve any one or more of the parties to the financing arrangement."<sup>13</sup>

The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations then list three factors that are among those to be considered in making this determination:

- (1) whether the participation of the intermediate entity (or entities) in the financing arrangement significantly reduces the tax that otherwise would have been imposed under section 881;
- (2) whether the intermediate entity had sufficient available money or other property of its own to have made the advance to the financed entity without the advance of money or other property to it by the financing entity;<sup>14</sup> and
- (3) the length of time between the advances of money or other property, or the grants of rights to use property, by the financing entity to the intermediate entity and the advances by the intermediate entity to the financed entity. A short period of time is evidence of the existence of a tax avoidance plan while a long period of time is evidence that there is not a tax avoidance plan.<sup>15</sup>

Withholding tax avoidance need not be a dominant purpose if it is one of the principal purposes. If the financing arrangement involves a financed entity that is unrelated to any of the other entities involved, the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations can apply even if that financed entity is not aware of or involved at all in the tax avoidance plan.

Setting aside a situation where all the parties are unrelated and instead considering a situation where the financing entity and the intermediary are related but neither is related to the financed entity, the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations raise serious concern whenever there is an intermediary whose involvement results in a lower tax. Specifically, the intermediary that is related to the financing entity can meet the "conduit" definition if (1) the section 881 tax would be higher if the financing entity had financed the financing entity directly and (2) one of the principal purposes (*of the financing entity and/or the intermediary entity*) for involving the intermediate entity was to obtain that reduction in tax (which will be determined by considering

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(b)(1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> As a legal entity, the intermediate entity could only have other money or property of its "own" to the extent either (1) it has retained earnings or (2) has previously issued other debt or equity to raise capital in transactions that do not constitute a "financing" for purposes of the Anti-Conduit Regulations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(b)(2). An example in the regulations suggests that 12 months is such a "short" period of time. Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(e)(17).

that there is that reduction, whether the intermediary could have financed the transaction without the advance from the financing entity, and the period of time separating the advances). The purposes and awareness of the financed entity are, essentially, irrelevant.

#### Withholding Under the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations

If there is a conduit financing arrangement, there are two consequences: first, the IRS may (but is not required to) determine that one or more intermediaries' participation should be ignored such that the transactions should be treated as if the U.S. payor paid the financing entity directly (as determined by the IRS); and second, the U.S. payor may be obligated to withhold as if the IRS had made that determination (and be individually liable for the tax required to be so withheld if it fails to withhold). This withholding obligation will, if it applies, be imposed at the time the payments are made. A determination by the IRS imposing tax on the financing entity, in all likelihood, would occur long after the payments are made.

Under the withholding tax regulations related to the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations (the "**Withholding Regulations**"), <sup>16</sup> a financed entity that is unrelated to the other parties and was not part of the tax avoidance planning does have some protection against liability for not having withheld.

If the arrangement meets the definition of a "conduit financing arrangement", the financed entity is obligated to withhold as if the IRS had determined, pursuant to Treasury Regulation section 1.881-3(a)(3), that all conduit entities should be disregarded.<sup>17</sup> The financed entity must determine the amount of the tax due applying the rules in Treasury Regulation section 1.881-3(d), which are discussed below.<sup>18</sup> The financed entity is liable for any amount that should have been but was not withheld if the financed entity "knows or has reason to know that the financing arrangement is a conduit financing arrangement."<sup>19</sup> The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations explain that:

"This standard shall be satisfied if the withholding agent knows or has reason to know of facts sufficient to establish that the financing arrangement is a conduit financing arrangement, including facts sufficient to establish that the participation of the intermediate entity in the financing arrangement is pursuant to a tax avoidance plan. A withholding agent that knows only of the financing transactions that comprise the financing arrangement will not be considered to know or have reason to know of facts sufficient to establish that the financing arrangement is a conduit financing arrangement."<sup>20</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> See generally Treas. Reg. §§ 1.1441-3(j) and -7(d).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.1441-3(j)(1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.1441-3(j)(1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.1441-7(d)(1).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.1441-7(d)(2).

The Proposed Regulations do not propose any changes to the Withholding Regulations. This is presumably based upon the view that what is required for the withholding agent to "have reason to" know should be the same regardless of the type of "financing transaction" linking the financing party and the intermediary (or intermediaries)-- in other words, that the rules should be the same whether those parties are linked by plain-vanilla debt or linked by equity that provides for the types of tax benefit addressed by the Proposed Regulations.

Because the Proposed Regulations are motivated by some of the same hybridity concerns motivating section 267A, it is useful to contrast the withholding test applicable to the U.S. payor under the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations (and which would apply under the Proposed Regulation) when the U.S. payor is unrelated to the other parties with the rules that would cause such a U.S. payor to be subject to the section 267A deduction disallowance.

Under the section 267A rules, a U.S. payor which makes a deductible payment to an unrelated party is subject to section 267A disallowance only if (i) the arrangement meets the definition of a "structured arrangement" and (ii) the U.S. payor meets the definition of a "participant". Meeting these requirements means:

- (1) "based on all the facts and circumstances (including the terms of the arrangement), the arrangement is designed to produce the hybrid mismatch",<sup>21</sup>
- (2) the U.S. payor "could, based on all the facts and circumstances, reasonably be expected to be aware of the hybrid mismatch", and
- (3) the U.S. payor "shares in the value of the tax benefit resulting from the hybrid mismatch."<sup>22</sup>

(A) The hybrid mismatch is priced into the terms of the arrangement, including--

(1) The pricing of the arrangement is different from what the pricing would have been absent the hybrid mismatch;

(2) Features that alter the terms of the arrangement, including its return if the hybrid mismatch is no longer available; or

(3) A below-market return absent the tax effects or benefits resulting from the hybrid mismatch.

(B) The arrangement is marketed as tax-advantaged where some or all of the tax advantage derives from the hybrid mismatch.

(C) The arrangement is marketed to tax residents of a country the tax law of which enables the hybrid mismatch." Treas. Reg. 1.267A-5(a)(20).

<sup>22</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.267A-5(a)(20).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> The section 267A regulations elaborate:

<sup>&</sup>quot;Facts and circumstances that indicate the arrangement is designed to produce the hybrid mismatch include the following:

Notable is the third requirement. The first two requirements are rather similar to the requirements for a financing arrangement to be a "conduit financing arrangement" and for the U.S. payor to have liability for withholding tax, but the third requirement has no corollary in the Treasury Regulation section 1.881-3 context – in other words, the unrelated party needs to derive a financial benefit from the hybridity in order for section 267A to apply to that unrelated party, whereas Treasury Regulation section 1.1441-3 withholding can apply to an unrelated party which has no financial benefit from the use of the "conduit".

#### 2. Proposed Regulation

The Proposed Regulation would add two new types of "financing transactions", both consisting of types of equity instrument. The Proposed Regulation would do this by adding two additional categories to the special rule under which specified types of "stock in a corporation (or a similar interest in a partnership, trust, or other person)" are a financing transaction. The two new categories would be:

**Category 1.** "The issuer is allowed a deduction or another tax benefit (such as an exemption, exclusion, credit, or a notional deduction determined with respect to the stock or similar interest) for amounts paid, accrued, or distributed (deemed or otherwise) with respect to the stock or similar interest, either under the laws of the issuer's country of residence or a country in which the issuer has a taxable presence, such as a permanent establishment, to which a payment on a financing transaction is attributable."<sup>23</sup>

**Category 2.** "A person related to the issuer is, under the tax laws of the issuer's country of residence, allowed a refund (including through a credit), or similar tax benefit for taxes paid by the issuer to its country of residence on amounts paid, accrued, or distributed (deemed or otherwise) with respect to the stock or similar interest, without regard to any related person's tax liability under the laws of the issuer's country of residence."<sup>24</sup>

"Related" would be defined as it is in the Existing Anti-Conduit by reference to the definitions in sections 267(b) and 707(b)(1), and also include parties that are controlled within the meaning of section 482, and applying the constructive ownership rules of both sections 318 and 267(c).<sup>25</sup>

The Preamble's description of the proposed two new categories is slightly different and thus worthy of consideration.

In the case of Category 1, the Preamble's description provides additional commentary on the PE aspect of that Category:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Prop. Reg. § 1.881-3(a)(2)(B)(iv).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Prop. Reg. § 1.881-3(a)(2)(B)(v).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(a)(2)(ii)(B)(2)(v).

"The proposed regulations expand the types of equity interests treated as a financing transaction to include stock or a similar interest if under the tax laws of a foreign country where the issuer is a resident, the issuer is allowed a deduction or another tax benefit for an amount paid, accrued or distributed with respect to the stock or similar interest. Similarly, if the issuer maintains a taxable presence, referred to as a permanent establishment ("PE") under the laws of many foreign countries without regard to a treaty, and such country allows a deduction (including a notional deduction) for an amount paid, accrued or distributed with respect to the deemed equity or capital of the PE, the amount of the deemed equity or capital will be treated as a financing transaction. See Proposed Regulation \$1.881-3(a)(2)(ii)(B)(1)(iv)."<sup>26</sup>

The text of the Proposed Regulation would appear to require that the deduction or other benefit be allowed *with respect to the stock issued by the corporation* (or similar interest issued by a partnership or trust or other person), whereas the Preamble by contrast appears to take into account any deduction (including a notional deduction) allowed to a PE "*with respect to the deemed equity or capital of the PE*". Indeed, the Preamble also provides that in the case of PE, the amount of the financing transaction would be "the amount of the deemed equity or capital". This raises a number of questions about how this PE aspect of Category 1 would work, which are discussed later in the Report.

In the case of Category 2, the Preamble's description would appear to be consistent with the text of the Proposed Regulation but perhaps a clearer articulation of what is intended. The Preamble provides:

"The proposed regulations also treat stock or a similar interest as a financing transaction if a person related to the issuer, generally a shareholder or other interest holder in an entity, is entitled to a refund (including a credit) or similar tax benefit for taxes paid by the issuer to its country of residence, without regard to the person's tax liability with respect to the payment, accrual or distribution under the laws of the issuer. See Prop. Reg. \$1.881-3(a)(2)(ii)(B)(1)(v)."

## *Operation of the Collapsing Rule and Comparison to the Operation of the Special Rule For Certain Equity*

The difference between the proposed Category 1 and Category 2, on the one hand, and the rule in the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations for collapsing related parties can be illustrated by an example.

Example: USC (a U.S. corporation) makes a U.S. source FDAP payment pursuant to a debt, lease or license to FP1 (a foreign corporation); FP1 is wholly-owned by FP2 (also a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Preamble, 85 Fed. Reg. 19,858 (April 8, 2020). The quoted language from the Preamble does not specifically mention the "(deemed or otherwise)" language in the text of the regulation. However, this language is important as taking "deemed" distributions or accruals into account expands what Category 1 may reach from classic hybrid instruments the foreign country treats as debt to include regimes that allow notional deductions with respect to an instrument whether or not there would ever be an actual payment to which it corresponds.

foreign corporation). The equity held by FP2 either entitles FP1 to a deduction, exemption, exclusion, credit or other type of tax benefit or entitles FP2 to some type of tax refund for taxes paid by FP1.

These constitute two financing transactions linking USC to FP2, and FP1's participation can be ignored if FP1 is a "conduit" (which requires that the section 881 tax is lower if the payment USC makes is respected as being made to FP1 than that tax would be if the payment by USC were treated as made to FP2, the involvement of FP1 has as one of its principal purposes the avoidance of tax (under the standards set out in Treasury Regulation section 1.881-3(b)(2)) and FP1 and FP2 are related (which they are in this example).

The collapse-of-related persons rule could not result in a "conduit financing arrangement" because it would result in only a single financing transaction -i.e., one from FP2 to USC.

If, however, there were also a financing transaction between FP2 and another entity (FP3) then FP1 could potentially be disregarded either as a "conduit intermediary" or by virtue of being collapsed with FP2. This outcome would be possible under the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations.

The rules for collapsing related entities, if applied as written, could also reach results that are likely unintended from a policy standpoint.

Example: USC (a U.S. corporation) makes a U.S. source FDAP payment pursuant to a debt, lease or license to FP1 (a foreign corporation); FP1 is wholly owned by FP2 (also a foreign corporation). The equity held by FP2 *does not* entitle FP1 to a deduction, exemption, exclusion, credit or other type of tax benefit nor does it entitle FP2 to some type of tax refund for taxes paid by FP1. However, FP2 has issued hybrid equity which entitles FP2 but not FP1 to a deduction.

If FP1 and FP2 are collapsed on the basis that they are related, there could be a conduit financing because FP2-FP1 has issued hybrid equity and has also entered into a U.S. FDAP generating financing. If the reason for the Proposed Regulation is to prevent base erosion, in the absence of financing linking the related parties, FP1 presumably is subject to tax in its country and does not benefit from the base erosion.<sup>27</sup>

#### **Relationship to Sections 267A and 245A(e)**

While the possibility of expanding the special rule for equity to so-called "hybrid equity" was first introduced in 2008, its re-emergence at this time is motivated by the more recent focus on the base erosion potential of hybrids as seen in the OECD's BEPS project<sup>28</sup> and as embraced

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> It would be helpful to clarify that related parties would not be collapsed in such situations absent an actual base erosion benefit to the intermediate company that is taxable on the income (for example, under a unitary tax regime of some kind).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> In October 2015, as part of the final BEPS package, the OECD/G20 published a report entitled "Neutralizing the Effects of Hybrid Mismatch Arrangements" (OECD, 2015). That report set out

by the United States in the 2017 enactment of sections 267A and 245A(e) and the following multi-year project to promulgate implementing regulations, which culminated in two sets of final regulations issued on the same day as the Proposed Regulation.

The Preamble addresses the relationship between those rules and the Proposed Regulation as follows:

"The Treasury Department and the IRS have determined that these types of instruments can be used to inappropriately avoid the application of the conduit financing regulations and, therefore, the proposed regulations expand the definition of equity interests treated as a financing transaction by taking into account the tax treatment of the instrument under the tax law of the relevant foreign country, which is generally the country where the equity issuer resides. The Treasury Department and the IRS have determined that, while these types of instruments are characterized as equity for U.S. tax purposes, they still raise conduit financing concerns if they are either indebtedness under the issuer's tax law or provide benefits similar to indebtedness under the issuer's tax law.

For example, a financing company may have an incentive to form a corporation in a country that allows a tax benefit, such as a notional interest deduction with respect to equity, that encourages the routing of income through the intermediary issuer in functionally the same manner as when an intermediate entity issues a debt instrument that is treated as a financing transaction under the current regulations. Similarly, a financing entity may form an intermediate corporation in a country to take advantage of the country's purported integration regime that provides a substantial refund of the issuer's corporate tax paid upon a distribution to a related shareholder, and the shareholder is not taxable on that distribution under the laws of the intermediate country. *The Treasury Department and IRS have concluded that these structures raise concerns similar to those Congress intended to address when it enacted sections 267A and 245A(e) regarding arrangements that 'exploit differences in the treatment of a transaction or entity under the laws of two or more tax jurisdictions . . .' See S. Comm. on the Budget, Reconciliation Recommendations Pursuant to H. Con. Res. 71, S. Print No. 115-20, at 389 (2017).* 

This change essentially aligns the conduit regulations with the policy of section 267A by discouraging the exploitation of differences in treatment of financial instruments across jurisdictions. While section 267A and the final regulations apply only if the D/NI outcome is a result of the use of a hybrid entity or instrument, the conduit financing regulations apply regardless of causation and instead look to whether there is a tax avoidance plan. Thus, this new rule will address economically similar transactions that section 267A and the section 267A final regulations do not cover."<sup>29</sup>

recommendations for domestic rules that put an end to the use of hybrid entities to generate multiple deductions for a single expense or deductions without corresponding taxation of the same payment.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Preamble (emphasis added).

These two new categories overlap with the type of foreign tax law tax benefits that can form the basis for an "imported hybrid mismatch" under Treasury Regulation section 1.267A-4, but importantly, these two categories are broader.

The imported mismatch rules treat a foreign law deduction as the basis for denial of US deduction for interest or royalties if the foreign law deduction is for interest or royalties or is a deduction allowed to an issuer of equity with respect to that equity. Under this rule, the types of deductions on equity that are subject to the rule are similar to Category 1 above but are more limited in two ways: first, the only type of tax benefit that qualifies is a deduction; and second, the owner of the equity would be required to include the amount in its taxable income under its own tax law if the amount had actually been treated as interest under such law. The section 267A imported mismatch rules have no corollary to proposed Category 2 tax benefits. We have separately addressed below the different approaches the two sets of rules take when the U.S. payor is not "related" to the other entities involved.

#### **Computation of Tax Due Once Intermediary Is Disregarded**

Under the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations, if the participation of an intermediary is disregarded, the determination of the amount of tax due under section 881 (and sections 871, 884(f)(1)(A), 1441 and 1442) and who is liable for that tax is determined as follows.

First, all or a portion of the amount paid by the financed entity is treated as paid directly to the financing entity. Whether it is the entire amount or a portion thereof is determined based upon the principal amount of all the financing transactions in the chain. If the principal amount of the financing transactions to which the financed entity is a party is equal to or less than the principal amount of the other financing transactions linking any of the parties in the chain, then the entire amount paid by the financed entity is recharacterized. If the principal amount of the financed entity is greater than any of the other links in the chain, than the portion of the payments made by the financed entity that are treated as if paid to the financed entity is determined by comparing the principal amounts as follows: the payment by the financed entity is multiplied by a fraction the numerator of which is equal to the lowest aggregate principal amount of the financing transaction(s) linking any of the parties to the financing arrangement (other than financing transactions that are disregarded under the rules for collapsing related parties<sup>30</sup>) and the denominator of which is the aggregate principal amount of the financing transaction(s) to which the financed entity is a party.<sup>31</sup> We refer to this rule as the "**Scale-Back Rule**".

The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations provide details about how to compute principal amount for this purpose. For debt, a lease or a license, the principal amount equals "the amount of money or the fair market value of other property advanced or subject to the lease or license". In the case of equity, two rules are provided. If the stock is subject to the current inclusion rules of sections 305(c)(3) or (e), "the principal amount generally will be equal to the issue price."<sup>32</sup> If

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Treas. Reg. §§ 1.881-3(a)(2)(i)(B) and (a)(4)(ii)(B).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(d)(1)(i).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> These section 305 rules apply to corporate stock that has a fixed redemption price and apply the original issue discount income inclusion rules to the difference between that fixed redemption amount and

the equity is a partnership or trust interest, "the principal amount is equal to the fair market value of the money or property contributed to the partnership or trust in return for that partnership or trust interest."<sup>33</sup> These two rules were written to apply to the Redeemable Equity that is a financing transactions under the Existing Anti-Conduit Rules. Almost all Redeemable Equity would fall into one of these two rules and it is likely that this was the understanding and intent of the drafters of the Existing Anti-Conduit Rules.

Thus, the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations are designed around a core principle and core focus which is on the amount of money or value of property being advanced from the financing entity indirectly into the financed entity and which are obligated to be returned through the chain from the financed entity to the financing entity. The existence of a deduction in the U.S. or elsewhere and the amount of any deduction in the U.S. or elsewhere is not relevant. This is the case both in determining if the link between two entities is a financing transaction and in determining the amount of the financed entity's payment that is recharacterized as being paid to the financing transaction in determining the amount of the financed by the use of the principal amount of each financing transaction in determining the amount of the financed entity's payment that is recharacterized and the complete irrelevance of the interest rate applicable to each financing transaction.

The Proposed Regulation takes an entirely different approach. First, it defines a financing transaction by reference to the existence of a tax deduction or another type of tax benefit, such a credit or refund of tax paid, with no need for there to be any obligation to return any amount. Second, it also provides a special rule that uses the amount of the intermediary's foreign tax deduction to determine the amount of the financed entity's payment that is recharacterized. This special rule applies, however, only in the case of those Category 1 transactions which entitle the intermediary to a notional interest deduction.

Specifically, Proposed Regulation section 1.881-3(d)(1)(iii) provides that, in the case of a Category 1 transaction providing a notional interest deduction to the intermediary:

"the portion of the payment made by the financed entity that is recharacterized under paragraph (d)(1)(i) of this section attributable to such financing transaction [the Category 1 transaction] will not exceed the financing transaction's principal amount as determined under paragraph (d)(1)(ii) of this section multiplied by the rate used to compute the issuer's notional interest deduction for the taxable year in which the payment is made."<sup>34</sup>

The Report refers to this special rule for Category 1 notional interest deduction transaction, setting a limit on the amount of the financed entity's payment that would be recharacterized, as the "**NID Limitation Rule**". The Proposed Regulation provides a complex,

the issue price (or purchase price) of the stock. Thus, they provide for an "issue price" which this rule can utilize for this purpose.

<sup>33</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(d)(1)(ii).

<sup>34</sup> The rules for determining principal amount in Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(d)(1)(ii) are those described above and the Proposed Regulations do not modify them or add any additional rules.

and helpful, example that illustrates the application of both the Scale-Back Rule and the NID Limitation Rule to a single fact pattern.

In the case of all other Category 1 transactions and all Category 2 transactions, the only limitation on the amount of the financed entity's payment that is recharacterized is the existing Scale-Back Rule, which depends upon the principal amount of all the financing transactions in the chain. Accordingly, applying the Proposed Regulation to compute the amount of the financed entity's payment that is recharacterized requires knowing the principal amount of Category 1 and Category 2 transactions. As discussed below, there are several aspects of these rules that are unclear and potentially would not operate as appears to have been intended.

The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations also provide that the portion of the payment by the financed entity that is recharacterized as having been paid directly to the financing entity is also recharacterized (for purposed of determining the tax due under sections 871, 881, 884(f)(1)(A), 1441 and 1442) as being the same type of payment as is actually made to the financing entity (unless the payment made to the financing entity would not be deductible if paid by the financed entity, in which case the type of payment by the financed entity will not be recharacterized).<sup>35</sup>

#### 3. The 2008 Proposed Regulations' Preamble and the 2009 Prior Report

As discussed in the Preamble to the Proposed Regulation, the preamble to proposed regulations issued in 2008 (the "**2008 Preamble**")<sup>36</sup> stated that Treasury and the IRS were considering whether Treasury Regulation section 1.881-3 should be expanded to apply to financing transactions involving "hybrid transactions" and requested comments. In response, we submitted a report (the "**Prior Report**") <sup>37</sup> Final Regulations issued in 2011 indicated that the Prior Report was the only comment received. The 2008 Preamble's discussion is short and worth quoting in full:

"Treasury Department and IRS are continuing to study conduit financing arrangements and may issue separate guidance to address the treatment under § 1.881-3 of certain hybrid instruments. Specifically, the Treasury Department and IRS are studying transactions where a financing entity advances cash or other property to an intermediate entity in exchange for a hybrid instrument that is treated as debt under the laws of the foreign jurisdiction where the intermediate entity is resident and is not treated as debt for U.S. federal tax purposes. The issue under consideration is whether such instruments should constitute a financing transaction under § 1.881-3(a)(2)(ii)(A) and part of a financing arrangement within the meaning of § 1.881-3(a)(2)(i)(A). No inference should be drawn from the approaches described in this preamble regarding the treatment of such instruments under current law, including judicial doctrines with respect to conduit

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Treas. Reg. §§ 1.881-3(A)(3)(ii)(A) and (B).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> REG-113462-08; 73 F.R. 78252-78254 (Dec. 22, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> New York State Bar Association Tax Section, Report on the Application of Anti-Conduit Regulations to Hybrid Entities and Instruments, Report No. 1188 (August 27, 2009).

financing transactions. One possible approach is to treat all transactions involving such hybrid instruments between a financing entity and an intermediate entity as financing transactions under § 1.881-3(a)(2)(ii)(A). Comments are requested on this approach, including whether and to what extent a connection or relationship between the issuer and recipient of the hybrid instrument (for example, an equity ownership percentage) should be required in order to treat such instruments as financing transactions. Another possible approach is to add additional factors to consider in determining when stock in a corporation (or other similar interest in a partnership or trust) may constitute a financing transaction under § 1.881-3(a)(2)(ii)(B). The additional factors would focus on whether, based on the facts and circumstances surrounding the stock (or other similar interest in a partnership or trust), the financing entity had sufficient legal rights to, or other practical assurances regarding, the payment received by the intermediate entity to treat the stock as a financing transaction. Some possible factors to indicate the presence of a financing transaction might include:

(1) Intent of the parties to pay all or substantially all payments received by the intermediate entity to the financing entity;

(2) History of payment of amounts received by the intermediate entity to the financing entity; and

(3) Precedence of the obligees over other creditors regarding the payment of interest and principal, currently or in bankruptcy.

Comments are requested concerning other possible approaches and any additional factors that the Treasury Department and IRS should consider in expanding the conduit financing regulations under § 1.881-3."<sup>38</sup>

The differences between the two approaches suggested in the 2008 Preamble and the approach taken in the Proposed Regulation are noteworthy. Since 2008, there have been many developments and those developments include the OECD BEPS anti-hybrid initiative, the enactment of sections 267A and 245A(e), and the issuance of the final regulations under sections 267A and 245A(e).

#### III. DISCUSSION

#### 1. General Policy Considerations

The Anti-Conduit Regulations are motivated by and designed to balance various and somewhat conflicting policy considerations. A primary goal is to impede treaty shopping and the use of intermediate entities primarily to obtain withholding tax benefits to which the parties would not otherwise be entitled. However, this is tempered by the desire to have rules that are administrable, clear and treat similarly situated taxpayers consistently. U.S. conduit rules must

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> 2008 Preamble. The 2011 amendment to the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations was limited to addressing disregarded entities and the preamble to that amendment indicated that Treasury and the IRS were continuing to study the treatment of hybrid instruments.

also contend with existing treaty obligations of the U.S. and the policy issues raised if the rules appear to conflict with ("override") those obligations.

Anti-conduit doctrine may reflect two overlapping but distinct intuitions about what makes the participation by an intermediate entity a potentially abusive "conduit" arrangement; this Report refers to these as the True Recipient rationale and the Base Erosion rationale. These are best described by considering a paradigmatic conduit financing arrangement involving "back to back" loans with substantially similar terms with the result that the interest payments received by the intermediate entity are largely offset by matching interest payments made by the intermediate entity to the ultimate financing entity.

The True Recipient rationale justifies recharacterization of the arrangement because there was a purposive transactional nexus between the different legs of the financing arrangement. The arrangement is potentially abusive (and appropriately recharacterized) because the intermediate entity is not in an economic sense the true "owner" of that payment. From that perspective, it is not relevant whether the intermediate entity bears significant residence country tax on the net income or can deduct the outbound payments, or whether the parties incur other costs and tax burdens such as non-U.S. withholding taxes on the outbound payments.<sup>39</sup> The intermediate entity substantively lacks sufficient dominion and control over the payments received to be considered their "true" recipient for U.S. withholding tax purposes.

The True Recipient rationale is reflected in various features of the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations. For example, if the intermediate entity is unrelated to both the financing entity and the financed entity, the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations look to whether the U.S. leg of the financing would or would not have occurred "but for" the financing received by the intermediate entity. (This purposive nexus is "presumed" in the related party context.) The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations also treat "redeemable" equity as a financing transaction without regard to whether (and even though there is no reason to expect per se that) the dividends on such equity or the equity redemption payments would be deductible. The manner in which conduit recharacterization is applied also reflects this True Recipient theory. For example, the intermediate entity may earn a "spread" if the intermediary receives interest at 7% but pays interest at 6%. From a Base Erosion rationale perspective, one could argue that only 6/7ths of the underlying interest payments should be recharacterized and be denied relief. However, if the intermediate entity should not be considered the "true recipient" of underlying interest payment it received, then it arguably makes sense to deny withholding tax relief entirely (as the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations would do) rather than recharacterizing only 6/7ths of the underlying interest payments.

The Base Erosion rationale is reflected to a more limited extent in the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations. The Base Erosion rationale justifies recharacterization of the arrangement because the offsetting payments have the potential to minimize tax in the intermediary country

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Indeed, if the True Recipient rationale were the only basis for "conduit" recharacterization, arguably it would not even be relevant whether there was a non-tax business reason for the involvement of the intermediary entity. For example, if an entity is interposed solely for non-tax regulatory reasons but receives and promptly must pay out the interest, it could be argued that it is not the true owner of the income and should not be entitled to treaty protection regardless of the motive for its involvement.

by eroding the tax base in that country. Interest payments on a back-to-back loan are presumptively deductible and, to the extent the rates earned and paid on related financing transactions are similar, result in no net income subject to tax in the intermediary country.<sup>40</sup> Under the Base Erosion rationale, if the U.S. withholding tax benefit being obtained is treaty-based, it makes no sense to grant that relief based upon a U.S. tax treaty with the intermediary country insofar as treaty benefits are intended to prevent double taxation, not to permit double non-taxation.

The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations perhaps define "financing transactions" (excepting Redeemable Equity) in a manner that is generally intended to capture the kinds of instruments with the potential for base erosion (because they are of a character that is likely to generate deductible and thus base-eroding interest, rent or royalties under most jurisdictions' tax systems). However, this Base Erosion rationale is not reflected directly in how the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations actually work. Unlike the "base erosion" rules in treaty "limitation on benefits" ("LOB") provisions, the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations do not ask whether the intermediary's offsetting payment is in fact deductible as a matter of intermediary country tax law. The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations also ignore whether there is a taxable "spread" in the intermediary country, whether the intermediate entity is in a high-tax country or whether other taxes (such as an intermediary country withholding tax) offset any U.S. withholding tax advantage. In other words, the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations may define a "financing transaction" in a manner likely to coincide with base-eroding deductible payments, but they do not actually seek to determine or even consider whether there is base erosion under the intermediary's tax law in defining a financing transaction or even in assessing whether the arrangement has a tax avoidance purpose.

This presumably is because the anti-conduit doctrine historically has focused narrowly on U.S. withholding tax and not on other tax effects such as income tax rate arbitrage, duplication of deductions in more than one jurisdiction or deductions that are not matched by inclusions. However, there is no statutory "conduit" provision that mandates this narrow focus. The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations reflect the codification (and expansion) of the common law anti-conduit doctrine under the broad regulatory authority of Code section 7701(1) (which applies to avoidance *of any tax* and in no way suggests any anti-abuse provision must look narrowly at withholding tax effects).<sup>41</sup> If the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations focus narrowly on

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Solely from a base erosion perspective, to the extent the intermediate entity earns a spread (i.e., the inbound rate is higher than the outbound rate), recharacterizing the entire transaction as if it bypassed the intermediate entity is arguably too draconian. Arguably, if the intermediate entity earns interest at 10% and owes interest at 5%, only 50% of the loan to the US and resulting interest withholding should be recharacterized and denied treaty protection. But for better or worse the current regulations recharacterize based on relative principal amounts (*i.e.*, applying the transactional matching principle) rather than "pure" base erosion principles.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Code section 7701(l), enacted in August 1993, reads as follows: "Regulations relating to conduit arrangements. The Secretary may prescribe regulations recharacterizing any multiple-party financing transaction as a transaction directly among any 2 or more of such parties where the Secretary determines that such recharacterization is appropriate to prevent avoidance of any tax imposed by this title."

testing for or measuring actual base erosion, it is because Treasury and the IRS chose to adopt that approach.

One justification for that decision is that inquiring into details of the actual local tax law treatment of the intermediate entity as a part of a conduit analysis can be inordinately burdensome for both the IRS and withholding agents. Significant administrability benefits result from treating transactions as financing transactions if they are of the type that are in principle likely to give rise to base-eroding deductions whether or not they actually do (avoiding burdensome inquiries into foreign law). However, this justification loses much of its force if the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations are to be expanded to require the IRS and withholding agents to engage in burdensome inquiries into details of the foreign tax law treatment of the intermediate entity (such as whether it has obtained notional interest deductions) and its shareholders (such as whether they have received credits or other relief based upon the amount of tax paid by the entity, but without regard to the amount of tax they would otherwise owe) and to do so in every case.

Once one concludes that preventing actual base erosion outweighs administrative simplicity and justifies an inquiry into foreign tax laws, it is not clear why that inquiry should apply only to evaluate whether permanent equity instruments give rise to a deduction or similar benefit and focus narrowly only on whether the intermediary's payment is or is not tax deductible. Why, for example, retain the rules treating redeemable equity that produces no deductible payments as a financing when there is no base erosion and the intermediate entity is fully taxed on the inbound payments, resulting in precisely the potential double tax burden its residence country treaty with the U.S. was intended to protect against? Why not treat an intermediate company in a high-tax country that earns a significant taxable spread and thus pays significant foreign tax differently from an intermediary in a low-tax country that pays a negligible amount of tax? Why limit the NID Limitation Rule to Category 1 hybrid equity? Under the Base Erosion rationale, it makes more sense to apply this approach to any financing transaction. If policing base erosion rather than identifying the factual "true recipient" of income is to become the focus and organizing principle of the Anti-Conduit Regulations, adopting this NID Limitation Rule as a general approach would arguably result in a far more calibrated, and less draconian regime. Adopting the Base Erosion rationale only for narrow categories of hybrid equity and relieving its overbreadth through the NID Limitation Rule only in that case has an *ad hoc* quality.

The policy considerations above also must be balanced by the need to have rules that are administrable and clear and treat similarly situated taxpayers consistently. The administrability of the Anti-Conduit Regulations is of significant concern for both foreign parties who directly participate in multi-party financing arrangements and withholding agents. The U.S. withholding regime relies heavily on withholding agents to administer the applicable withholding rules and collect gross basis tax owed by foreign taxpayers.<sup>42</sup> However, withholding agents are frequently

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> There may be significant practical impediments to pursuing a foreign taxpayer directly. As a matter of public international law, courts of one sovereign will not enforce the tax judgments of another under the "revenue rule." *See* Moore v. Mitchell, 30 F.2d 600, 604 (2d Cir. 1929) (L Hand, J. concurring), aff'd on other grounds, 281 U.S. 18 (1930); RESTATEMENT (THIRD) FOREIGN RELATIONS 483 (1987).

unrelated to the principal parties to a financing arrangement and typically have limited insight into their motivation for structuring a transaction or the foreign law treatment of the various legs of the transaction. Given that an unrelated withholding agent has little or no financial stake in the relevant financial transactions, faced with any material risk of an adverse conduit recharacterization and liability for having under-withheld, it has every incentive to just withhold.<sup>43</sup>

Although conduit treatment requires the existence of a "tax avoidance plan," the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations as drafted, in practice, grant very substantial discretion to the relevant IRS director of field operations to impute such a plan and recharacterize.<sup>44</sup> The "tax avoidance plan" test is ultimately subjective, and certain facts may create a presumption of such a plan. Accordingly, even if a taxpayer knows a transaction is not tax motivated, it may be very difficult as an evidentiary matter to disprove that "one of" the principal purposes of an arrangement was avoidance of withholding tax if withholding tax in fact is reduced as a result of participation by an intermediate entity. Whether or not ordinary course transactions ultimately pass muster, the subjective nature of the "tax avoidance" rationale at a minimum involves uncertainty and risk of IRS challenge, and requires a more costly, fact-intensive analysis.

The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations recognize the practical difficulties faced by withholding agents in identifying conduit arrangements and excuse withholding agents from liability if they fail to deduct or withhold with respect to a conduit arrangement unless the agent "knows or has reason to know" the financing arrangement is a conduit financing arrangement. Financing parties who are unrelated to the other participants face similar concerns and are afforded similar protection.<sup>45</sup> While this standard provides some comfort, because the "reason to know" standard does not require actual knowledge, withholding agents face concerns about the

<sup>43</sup> One could argue a system in which withholding applies uniformly and taxpayers entitled to exemption must seek a refund is more protective of the fisc (and a number of countries adopt that approach). However, that has never been the approach of the United States. The entire architecture of our withholding regime is designed to minimize direct government involvement in the withholding process. In a country which is so central to the international capital markets, a different system would raise significant efficiency concerns, including difficulties for recipients of payments from the United States in timely servicing their own obligations, and would likely impose a substantial burden on government infrastructure. Moreover, seeking a refund in the context of the Anti-Conduit Regulations is complex because the regulations apply only if there is a "financing arrangement" *and* the intermediary is a "conduit," which requires that the its participation is determined to have been "pursuant to a tax avoidance plan".

<sup>44</sup> See Treas. Reg. § 1.1441-7(f)(2).

<sup>45</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(a)(3)(ii)(E)(2) ("a financing entity knows or has reason to know that the financing arrangement is a conduit financing arrangement only if the financing entity knows or has reason to know of facts sufficient to establish that the financing arrangement is a conduit financing arrangement, including facts sufficient to establish that the participation of the intermediate entity in the financing arrangement is pursuant to a tax avoidance plan.")

Countries may depart from the revenue rule by bilateral treaty but the number of countries with which the United States has concluded such agreements is limited.

level of due diligence (if any) they must conduct to ensure that knowledge of a conduit arrangement will not be imputed to them. It is easy to downplay the administrative burden the Proposed Regulation may create by claiming the withholding agent is protected "as long as it does not know or have reason to know" there is a Category 1 or Category 2 equity financing and that the lender qualifies under the Anti-Conduit Regulation's definition of a "conduit". But we do not think that is realistic in many real-world situations. Consider the following example.

**Example**. The U.S. borrower and a U.S. administrative agent (which would be the withholding agent) are unrelated to the lending institutions in a syndicated financing involving a revolving loan. One lending institution is Country X bank; the U.S. does not have a tax treaty with Country X. When signing occurs, the entity that actually extends the loan is a Country Y affiliate ("Special Situations Ltd.") of Country X bank and Country X bank guarantees Special Situations Ltd.'s obligations (including to fund draws under the revolving loan facility). The U.S. borrower and the administrative agent have no actual knowledge or reason to think Country X bank is lending money to Special Situations Ltd. to fund its obligations or otherwise have any actual knowledge as to how Special Situations Ltd. is or will be capitalized or funded.

In this example, what does the administrative agent have "reason to know" about whether there is a Category 1 or Category 2 transaction between Country X bank and Special Situations Ltd?<sup>46</sup> Will the IRS allow it to conclusively rely on a representation from Special Situations Ltd. that it is not a conduit within the meaning of the Anti-Conduit Regulations?

If not, should the administrative agent obtain its own Country Y tax advisor to diligence whether Country Y has a Category 1 notional interest deduction regime or Category 2 refund regime? If an internet search readily indicates that Country Y does have one of these regimes (although it is unclear whether it applies to all equity or what the requirements are for it to apply in any given case) could that change the answer? Should the administrative agent avoid looking into the question at all so that it is not put on notice to inquire further?

What if the administrative agent is a large banking institution and one of its investment banking divisions (uninvolved in this lending transaction) had previously assisted a number of Country Y clients to structure equity offerings entitled to the notional interest deduction regime, would that knowledge be imputed to the administrative agent function for this purpose? Should that function undertake an internal institution-wide diligence inquiry about whether anyone within the institution has knowledge of Country Y's tax law regime for equity just in case? Should that inquiry extend to all affiliates of the legal entity that is the administrative agent? Or

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> We note in this regard that the additional requirement that there be a "but for" relationship between the U.S. financing and the intermediate entity financing transaction may well be met. If common equity can be a financing transaction based on a foreign tax regime of general applicability, by definition (unless the agent actually knows the intermediate company has sufficient retained earnings available for the purpose), arguably it has reason to know the U.S. financing could not have been entered into absent another financing. In that situation, absent retained earnings, how could the company ever have funded the loan but for another financing transaction within the meaning of the regulations. It is hardly clear that the agent may presume sufficient retained earnings absent knowledge to the contrary.

rather than relying on particular personnel to conduct ad hoc diligence, should the institution instead develop and institute detailed back office procedures to address these kinds of risks?

To minimize the burden on withholding agents and allow them to comply with whatever their obligations are, it is important that the applicable standards for conduit treatment be as clear and administrable as possible. The challenges third-party withholding agents face, illustrated above, are not created by the Proposed Regulation. They are present under the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations. However, the Withholding Regulations make reasonably clear that an agent is not lightly imputed knowledge of other financing parties' subjective withholding tax avoidance intent based on knowledge of other conduit indicia, and other conditions for conduit recharacterization under the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations are factual, objective and susceptible of factual diligence. The Proposed Regulation may require an inquiry into foreign tax laws. As discussed later in the Report, we think that substantially increases the burden and uncertainty for withholding agents.

### 2. Relationship of the Hybrid Equity Conduit Tests to Other Provisions

#### a. Relationship to Treaties

We do not believe expanding the Anti-Conduit Regulations to treat hybrid equity instruments as financing transactions would directly conflict with the U.S.'s treaty obligations under treaties that substantially conform to the U.S. or OECD model treaties.<sup>47</sup>

Nevertheless, this expansion could be viewed as inconsistent with the spirit of existing LOB provisions.<sup>48</sup> The U.S. generally takes the position that domestic law limits on entitlement to treaty benefits (including conduit principles) apply regardless of what the treaty provides.<sup>49</sup>

<sup>49</sup> See Treasury Dept., Technical Explanation to the 2006 Model Treaty, Art. 22, Para. 1, ¶2 ("Article 22 and the anti-abuse provisions of domestic law complement each other, as Article 22 effectively determines whether an entity has a sufficient nexus to the Contracting State to be treated as a resident for treaty purposes, while domestic anti-abuse provisions (e.g., business purpose, substance-over-form, step transaction or conduit principles) determine whether a particular transaction should be recast in accordance with its substance. Thus, internal law principles of the source Contracting State may be applied to identify the beneficial owner of an item of income, and Article 22 then will be applied to the beneficial owner to determine if that person is entitled to the benefits of the Convention with respect to such income.").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Presumably, moreover, expanded regulations could provide that the IRS will defer to treaty provisions in the case of direct conflict with specifically negotiated treaty conduit provisions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> LOB provisions contained in most treaties already include a "base erosion" test that measures whether an entity that legally is a tax resident of a jurisdiction has too limited an effective tax nexus, because it makes deductible payments that substantially erode the tax base in the treaty jurisdiction. This base erosion test applies at the entity level, generally based on whether payments deductible under local law exceed fifty percent of the entity's gross income. Extending conduit rules to reach a hybrid instrument solely on the basis that local law classifies the hybrid instrument as debt and that an intermediate entity therefore presumably may deduct payments on the instrument for foreign tax purposes essentially would address the same concern, but would do so narrowly by reference to the financing arrangements themselves rather than at the level of the entity overall.

As applied to an entity that must otherwise satisfy an LOB base erosion test, this new rule would appear to create a second test that conflicts with the premise of the LOB base erosion test and arguably has a "heads we win - tails you lose" quality. If the treaty's LOB base erosion test measures the effective local tax burden for the entity as a whole, this new rule would then apply substantially the same test at the transactional level. One could imagine the treaty party viewing this new, second test as undermining the deal it had cut with the United States. Such a treaty party might well take the position that if the appropriate way to test is transaction-by-transaction, then any transaction that satisfies the test should be eligible for treaty benefits even if the entity-as-a-whole would not meet the test. That said, one can argue that it is not inappropriate to assess base erosion on a transactional as well as an entity-as-a-whole basis where other indicia of potential withholding abuse are present.

We recognize there are also alternative LOB tests that do not take "base erosion" issues into account explicitly, for example the "active business" test or "publicly traded company" test. We do not think this undercuts the point above. If the United States believed "base erosion" should be a general requirement of all LOB provisions in its treaties, it could have negotiated for that. We believe the United States must, to be respectful of its treaty partners and its treaty obligations, be able to articulate how the revised conduit rules reflect a narrow set of factual circumstances and policy concerns (involving highly structured transactions) distinct from more general base erosion concerns reflected in typical treaty LOB provisions.

Prior to the Proposed Regulation, the justification the United States could assert for applying domestic law conduit principles despite negotiated LOB provisions is that these domestic law principles applied in narrow circumstances of abuse, involving structured and related financing transactions which disguised the substantive "true" owner of income. The True Recipient rationale for conduit was distinct from the base erosion concerns of treaty LOB provisions and could be defended as being similar conceptually to (albeit broader in application than) the OECD approach to beneficial ownership which also may deny treaty benefits when the recipient receives interest, dividends or royalties in an intermediary capacity.<sup>50</sup> To the extent that the Proposed Regulation only capture classic "hybrid" instruments, which the United States considers equity but an intermediate entity's country considers debt, treaty partners are unlikely to complain. They should not be particularly surprised if U.S. conduit financing principles treat as a financing a financial instrument that the country's own tax laws also treat as debt. However, the Proposed Regulation sweeps more broadly and could at the other extreme capture all common equity merely because the country has adopted a cost of capital allowance regime to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> See Treasury Dept., Technical Explanation to the 2006 Model Treaty, supra n. 49 (defending the application of domestic conduit principles and distinguishing the purpose of conduit on a "true recipient" rationale basis) and OECD Centre for Tax Policy. See also Administration (OECD CTPA), the 2010 Model Convention on Income and Capital, at M-3 (2010) (the "**OECD Model Treaty**"), comment 12.1 on article 10, comment 10 on article 11, comment 4.1 on article 12 (arguing that it would be inconsistent with the object and purpose of the Convention for the State of source to grant relief or exemption where a resident of a Contracting State, otherwise than through an agency or nominee relationship, simply acts as a conduit for another person who in fact receives the benefit of the income concerned.) The concept of "beneficial owner" found in Articles 10, 11 and 12 of the OECD Model Treaty may be evolving but the OECD focus is clearly on applying "true recipient," factually focused principles to policy treaty shopping rather than a base erosion rationale.

minimize tax incentives to favor debt over equity capital. United States Treaty partners are likely to be less sympathetic to application of conduit principles based solely on the Base Erosion rationale rather than the True Recipient rationale.

We understand that there may be important policy considerations other than treaty comity at stake in the case of abusive arrangements involving hybrid permanent equity but, unless such abuses are becoming common, treaty comity considerations favor circumspection in expanding our domestic law conduit principles rather than addressing these issues on a country-specific basis in treaty negotiations.

Although few countries (notably Brazil and Belgium) have had notional interest deduction regimes historically, we are aware these are becoming more widespread.<sup>51</sup> Nevertheless, we have not so far experienced in our collective practices wide-spread use of these countries as "conduit" jurisdictions as a result of such tax regimes of general applicability such as notional interest deduction regimes. If Treasury and the IRS are aware of intermediate entities being set up in these countries specifically to avoid U.S. withholding tax, we would be sympathetic to a targeted expansion of the conduit rules to prevent this. However, we would not favor expanding conduit rules based on theoretical concerns that base erosion could in principle make permanent equity equivalent to other kinds of financing because it facilitates base erosion. Actual cases of potential conduit abuse in our experience are more likely to involve the use, in related party contexts, of classic hybrid instruments considered debt in the foreign country but equity by the United States and which narrowly avoid meeting the technical requirements to be Redeemable Equity or, in any event, involve highly structured transactions using special purpose entities. We would support targeting these more narrowly.

#### b. Relationship to Section 267A

There is overlap with Section 267A and the Proposed Regulation in the case of Category 1 hybrid equity, as explained above, for example because a related "intermediate entity" would likely create an imported deduction/no inclusion mismatch situation if it issued tax deductible equity. We recognize there are other cases where the intermediate entity that enters into a financing transaction with a U.S. entity may have issued Category 1 or 2 hybrid equity that is not subject to section 267A. This is the case if the intermediate entity is not related to the U.S. financed party (subject to the special rules for "structured transactions"), although that is also a less sympathetic situation in which to impose withholding obligations on the unrelated U.S. financed party (as discussed elsewhere). A Category 2 equity hybrid also may not give rise to an imported deduction/no inclusion result technically under section 267A.

One could argue that to the extent Congress was concerned about hybrid equity issued by intermediate entity it has chosen to address this under section 267A by denying deductions for "imported" deduction/no inclusion results. To the extent Congress has chosen to limit the scope of section 267A to situations involving parties related to the U.S. financed party or to interest and royalty deductions, there is no reason to expand the scope of that response to hybridity indirectly through the conduit rules. Moreover, the overlap between section 267A and the Proposed

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> For example, we understand similar regimes may have been considered and adopted by among others Lichtenstein, Italy, Malta, Cyprus, Gibraltar, and Switzerland in recent years

Regulation in the case of Category 1 hybrid equity could result in a loss of interest deductions on the U.S. financing leg as well as, potentially, U.S. withholding tax.

It seems harsh to doubly penalize the same hybrid consequences where there is such overlap. We assume Treasury and IRS may view withholding and deductibility as simply distinct issues.<sup>52</sup> Once the conduit test for being a financing turns on deductibility as a matter of intermediate country local tax laws and pure base erosion concerns, however, the argument that deductibility for U.S. net income tax purposes and U.S. withholding are just fundamentally different and unrelated issues is not very compelling. The same rationale (that effective net income tax rates and gross basis withholding taxes are not related) could be used to argue that conduit issues should not turn on foreign tax law base erosion results in the first instance.

On the other hand, those cases in which section 267A and the hybrid equity conduit consequences may overlap necessarily involve an intermediate entity that is "related" to the U.S. financed party (other than in the narrow case of structured transactions, as outlined above). Other than in the case of a structured transaction, relatedness of the parties to the U.S. financing leg is a precondition to application of section 267A. Presumably, the related U.S. financed party would not only have access to the relevant tax planning information but some ability to control and plan around the result. If they structure transactions resulting in a double penalty this is not a particularly sympathetic case for relief. That said, application of the conduit recharacterization also is less likely in practice to be necessary to deter that planning.

We have significant concerns about whether addressing concerns over hybridity through conduit rules makes sense. The conduit rules and historical conduit principles evolved in a very different era with different international rules. Sections 267A and 245A(e) and international projects such as BEPS<sup>53</sup> and the E.U. ATAD I and ATAD II initiatives<sup>54</sup> will render obsolete many of the planning techniques and instruments at which the Proposed Regulation takes aim in any event and such regimes are directly focused on, and therefore better designed to target surgically, abusive use of hybrid instruments. However, we accept that the existence of section 267A and these other initiatives will not fully prevent the possibility of that "abuse" and there may therefore be a legitimate policy argument for applying conduit principles. Accordingly, we recognize that Treasury and the IRS may be determined to employ conduit principles to that end regardless. The key policy consideration in that event is to ensure that the administrative complexity and burdens the Proposed Regulation will cause is not disproportionate to the scale

<sup>53</sup> *Supra*, n. 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> That is the position Treasury and the IRS adopted with respect to the question of duplicative income and withholding taxes in the regulations under sections 245A and 267A. Thus, the preamble to those regulations explains that Treasury and the IRS declined to provide any exception to non-deductibility where a payment is also subject to withholding, stating that "[t]he purpose of withholding taxes generally is not to address mismatches in tax outcomes, but rather to allow a source jurisdiction to retain its right to tax the payment... Thus, Treasury and the IRS have concluded that withholding taxes generally should not be viewed as neutralizing a D/NI outcome." 85 Fed. Reg. 19802, 19803 (Apr. 8, 2020).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> See E.U. Directive 2016/1164 (July 25, 2016) ("ATAD I") and E.U. Directive 2017/952 (May 29, 2019) ("ATAD II").

of the potential abuse (involving hybrid equity not already captured by the redeemable equity financing transaction definition).

#### c. Relationship to Domestic Law Withholding Exemptions

The scope of the Anti-Conduit Regulations is not confined to avoidance of U.S. withholding tax based on treaty benefits. The regulations also permit the Commissioner to disregard a conduit whose participation is intended to secure domestic law withholding exemptions that otherwise would be unavailable to the financing provider. For example, the regulations may permit the Commissioner to disregard the participation of a non-bank intermediate entity if the financing party is a bank that would not be entitled to the portfolio interest exemption had it made a loan in the ordinary course of its lending business directly to the financed entity. As noted above, when treaty shopping is at issue, the base erosion rationale for applying conduit recharacterization is more compelling as treaty benefits are premised on preventing double taxation. That is not the premise of the portfolio interest exemption and the application of base erosion concerns to support conduit recharacterization is far less appealing in that context.<sup>55</sup>

### IV. SPECIFIC RECOMMENDATIONS

# 1. Narrow the Scope of the Instruments to Which the Proposed Regulation Applies

We understand the concern of Treasury and the IRS that base-eroding equity can achieve results similar to deductible debt financing. Nevertheless, the distinction between treaty partner tax laws that facilitate or permit base "erosion" and treaty partner laws that merely define the corporate base and appropriate rate of taxation is a matter of degree. At one end of the spectrum are instruments that are "classic" hybrid instruments that the intermediate country considers debt for its own purposes but that are equity for U.S. purposes. We agree these should be treated as financings as they can be considered to achieve equivalent commercial and tax results, raise administrability issues that are manageable and do not raise significant treaty comity concerns (as a treaty partner can hardly be surprised if the U.S. views the instrument in the same manner as the treaty party for this purpose). At the other end of the spectrum, are equity instruments that are subject to notional interest deductions or similar "cost of capital allowance" regimes of general applicability (enacted, for example, to reduce artificial tax incentives to use debt rather than equity capital). We do not think it is appropriate potentially to treat an operating company that is organized in a country that has such a regime as having engaged in a conduit financing arrangement simply because the country has such a regime. We recognize that addressing cases

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> While the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations do not distinguish between withholding "avoidance" by treaty conduit versus portfolio interest conduit, it is more questionable whether the base erosion theory justifies recharacterizing a transaction otherwise entitled to the portfolio interest exemption. Such legislative history as exists suggests this exemption was driven by balance of payment concerns and not to provide relief from double taxation. *See* Sen. Rep. 98-169, 98th Cong., 2d Sess. 419 (1984). The contention that the portfolio interest exemption result was premised on inclusion in income for tax purposes in the recipient country is dubious.

between those extremes raises difficult line drawing issues.<sup>56</sup> However, for reasons discussed above, we recommend that the scope of the Proposed Regulations be limited to (1) classic hybrid instruments (as discussed directly below) and (2) equity that achieves the types of "notional" base eroding benefits described in the Proposed Regulation if, but only if, such equity is issued by a special purpose company formed only to carry out the subject financing transactions. We also think foreign companies subject to regimes equivalent to the U.S. REIT and RIC regimes, whose entitlement to treaty benefits under LOB rules has been expressly negotiated with treaty partners, should not be treated as conduits on this basis.

We agree that the Proposed Regulation should apply to what we refer to as "classic hybrid instruments" by which we mean instruments that are equity for U.S. tax purposes but are debt for foreign law purposes and provide for a fixed or determinable rate of return. For reasons discussed above and elsewhere in this Report, we think Category 1 and Category 2 instruments otherwise are not financing transaction that are properly the subject of anti-conduit rules except in limited circumstances (*i.e.*, situation (2) identified above and discussed further below). We are not aware in our practices of taxpayers attempting to avoid U.S. withholding tax by utilizing foreign jurisdictions with tax regimes offering Category 1 or 2 tax benefits. Actual cases of potential conduit abuse in our experience are more likely to involve the use, in related party contexts, of classic hybrid instruments considered debt in the foreign country but equity by the U.S. and which narrowly avoid meeting the technical requirements to be Redeemable Equity.

Expanding the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations in this limited manner is less likely to be perceived as an override of existing obligations to treaty partners. If the Proposed Regulation is finalized in its current form, a treaty partner that agreed with the U.S. to reciprocal reduction of interest withholding tax rates may consider that the U.S. is reneging on its side of that deal solely because that country has, for reasons unrelated to facilitating U.S. withholding tax avoidance, a notional interest or cost of capital allowance regime or a regime that falls within Category 2. Anti-conduit rules that collapse back-to-back financings that the treaty partner views as debt are far less likely to be viewed as contrary to our treaty obligations. Given the statements made in the 2008 Preamble and other developments in the intervening period, expanding the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations to reach classic hybrid instruments also would result in no surprise to U.S. taxpayers and foreign treaty country residents.

The Proposed Regulation appears in large part to be an attempt to "correct" what Treasury and the IRS view as deficiencies in the scope of the anti-hybrid regime Congress enacted in the form of sections 245A and 267A. Those provisions were enacted by Congress as part of an intentional effort to be consistent with the OECD's anti-base erosion hybrid program and an international consensus. They are carefully targeted at specific abuses and we think that it would be inappropriate to take the base-erosion principles motivating that program and use them to go beyond where Congress went by expanding long-standing rules aimed at back-toback financing transactions and eligibility for reductions in withholding.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> An example of a harder case would be perpetual preferred equity that nevertheless is limited and preferred as to dividends and is allowed a deduction directly tied to the amount of such distributions. Another example would be an instrument that the foreign jurisdiction characterizes as debt but the return on which is not limited and preferred and which is economically equivalent from a nontax perspective to common equity.

Finally, the approach in the Proposed Regulation would add significant complexity to the already-complex Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations. This complexity combined with the design of the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations would create significant uncertainty for taxpayers and impose significant burdens on the IRS, which would be tasked with trying to apply the Proposed Regulation in an even-handed, fair and consistent manner across taxpayers. This would require, among other things, detailed investigation into the application of foreign tax laws to foreign entities. Perhaps the greatest burdens, risk and potential unfair application would fall on third-party withholding agents.

In recognition of concerns of abuse, we would, however, support inclusion of Category 1 or Category 2 equity as a financing when the issuer is a special purpose entity substantially all of whose assets are comprised of a single (or series of integrated) financing transactions into the United States. Such a case is much more likely to involve actual withholding tax abuse, is easier to rationalize as a matter of treaty comity (as a narrow anti-abuse rule aimed at highly structured transactions) and by limiting the number of situations in which the foreign tax law must be considered will create far less of an administrative burden for taxpayers, withholding agents and the IRS.

If, however, the basic approach of the Proposed Regulation is to be adopted, we suggest various additional modifications below.

#### 2. Clarify the Definition of Category 2 Equity

The current definition of Category 2 hybrid equity is vague and further elaboration of the requirements (including through examples) is needed.

Stock will constitute a financing transaction under Category 2 only if one of the following conditions is met:

A person related to the issuer is, under the tax laws of the issuer's country of residence, allowed a refund (including through a credit), or similar tax benefit for taxes paid by the issuer to its country of residence on amounts paid, accrued, or distributed (deemed or otherwise) with respect to the stock or similar interest, without regard to any related person's tax liability under the laws of the issuer's country of residence.

This definition has the following requirements

- (1) a related person to the issuer (who does not need to be the holder of the stock) must receive a refund (including by way of credit) or "similar tax benefit,"
- (2) that tax benefit must be provided by the equity issuer's country of residence and not some other jurisdiction (such as the related person's residence jurisdiction),
- (3) receipt of that refund, credit or similar benefit must be tied to an amount distributed, paid, accrued or deemed distributed with respect to the stock by the equity issuer (again, this distribution or deemed distribution is made to the holder of the stock and does not need to be made to the related party that receives the tax refund or other benefit) and

(4) although unclear, it appears the refund, credit or benefit must not be determined or affected by tax liability that such related party (or indeed any related party) otherwise owes to the equity issuer's residence country.

Some examples based on Example 5 of the Proposed Regulation highlight the uncertainties as to what is intended and how this applies. Much of this uncertainty results from the fact that we are not aware of situations where an issuer's country provides a cash refund of the issuer's corporate-level tax paid to a shareholder that is not otherwise subject to taxation by that country (*i.e.*, where requirement 4 is met). Accordingly, examples of regimes that meet these requirements would be helpful in ensuring that stakeholders understand what the requirements are. We begin by setting out the Proposed Regulation's Example 5 in full.

Example 5. Refundable tax credit treated as financing transaction. FS lends \$1,000,000 to DS in exchange for a note issued by DS. Additionally, Country T has a regime whereby FP, as the sole shareholder of FS, is allowed a refund with respect to distributions of earnings by FS that is equal to 90% of the Country T taxes paid by FS associated with any such distributed earnings. FP is not itself subject to Country T tax on distributions from FS. The loan from FS to DS is a financing transaction within the meaning of paragraph (a)(2)(ii)(A)(1) of this section. FP's stock in FS constitutes a financing transaction within the meaning of paragraph (a)(2)(ii)(A)(1) of this section. FP's Stock in FS country T taxes even though FP is not subject to Country T tax on such payments. Together, the FS stock held by FP and the DS note held by FS constitute a financing arrangement within the meaning of paragraph (a)(2)(i) of this section.  $^{57}$ 

Variations on Proposed Example 5:

#### Example 5A

(a) Facts. Same as Example 5 except that both FP and FS are resident in Country T.

Example 5 states that FP would not otherwise be taxable by Country T on the dividend but does not specify FP's country of residence and whether FP needs to be a Country T resident to obtain the 90% tax refund. For this Example 5A, assume corporate residents are simply not taxed by Country T on corporate dividends but nevertheless receive what amounts to an imputation credit of 90% of the corporate tax paid on the earnings supporting that dividend. (This may not be a realistic scenario but that reflects our difficulty in understanding what Category 2 is intended to reach.)

(b) Result. FP's stock in FS constitutes a financing transaction because (1) FP is related to FS, and FP gets a refund, credit or similar benefit, (2) the benefit is tied to an amount distributed on equity issued by FS, (3) this benefit is provided by Country T which is FS's residence country and (4) this benefit is provided without regard to any tax liability FP otherwise owes to Country T. We assume the benefit is also provided without regard to any liability any other person related to FS owes to Country T.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Prop. Reg. § 1.881-3(e)(5).

(c) Commentary. Because FP and FS are both residents of Country T, this is not a classic treaty shopping scenario and the withholding tax results may not change if the Proposed Regulation applies (*i.e.*, both FP and FS would be eligible for benefits of the US-T treaty). Theoretically, however, it is possible FS could satisfy an LOB requirement which FP does not (although this seems somewhat unlikely). This fact pattern does however illustrate an equity structure where the Proposed Regulations would apply but it would not appear to meet the True Recipient rationale. It is not clear if this is "base erosion": the result of the fact pattern is a tax paid in Country T on the earnings that get distributed to FP at a rate that is 1/10<sup>th</sup> of the normal corporate tax rate, but this is a feature of Country T tax law, not of a manipulation or distortion by the parties. Moreover, Country T could increase or decrease its corporate tax rate resulting in the same Country T tax result and that would not trigger the Proposed Regulation.

Alternatively, what if FP is permitted the benefit only as an offset to corporate tax owed by FP on income from other sources. Is requirement 4 now not met, such that this is no longer a Category 2 instrument (even though the FS earnings are still subject only to a tax of 1/10<sup>th</sup> of the Country T corporate tax rate)?

What if instead FS owns FS2, they form a unitary group and part of the tax being credited to FP is imposed on FS2's income. Is the benefit to FP now with regard to a tax liability owed to Country T by a person related to the equity issuer (*i.e.*, by FS2) such that requirement 4 is *now* not met?

#### Example 5B.

(a) Facts. Same as Example 5A except that Country T does not exempt dividends from corporate tax. Here, the imputation credit of 90% of the tax paid by FS on the earnings supporting the dividend result in the equivalent of a single layer of corporate tax at 110% of the Country T corporate tax rate.

(b) Result. Unlike Example 5A, the FP stock in FS here is not a financing transaction because requirement 4 is not met (the benefit is not provided "without regard" to FP's tax liability to Country T but instead is available only to offset that liability (and is limited to that such liability)).

(c) Commentary. The total amount of Country T tax paid in Example 5A is much lower than the total paid in this Example 5B. We note however that it is not clear why the difference in the Country T tax regime between Example 5A and Example 5B should matter in determining whether the recipient is eligible for the benefits of the U.S.-T treaty.

(d) What if, alternatively, FP is permitted a cash refund if, after taking into account the Country T taxes on all other income and the imputation credit, it has a net tax "overpayment". Would one conclude now that requirement 4 is met because FP is permitted the benefit whatever its Country T taxes on its income otherwise would be (*i.e.*, it receives the benefit if its total taxes are more or are less than the refund)?

#### Example 5C.

(a) Facts. Same as Example 5B except FP is resident in a country other than Country T, that country has no treaty with the U.S., Country T imposes a withholding tax on dividends and the 90% is permitted as a credit or offset to that withholding tax.

(b) Analysis. The FP stock in FS here is not a financing transaction because requirement 4 is not met (the benefit is not provided "without regard" to FP's tax liability to Country T but instead is available only to offset that liability (and is limited to that such liability)).

(c) Commentary: The Proposed Regulation does not apply and the U.S.-T treaty benefits are presumably available to FS. FP has been granted a benefit that results in FP not paying the Country T withholding tax, but this benefit is not considered problematic by the Proposed Regulation.

#### Example 5D.

(a) Facts. Same as Example 5B except that Country T decides to eliminate the complexity of its imputation regime and just exempt all dividends that are paid out of "previously taxed earnings" entirely while also eliminating the credit for payor corporate tax. Assume this dividend exemption would also apply to withholding tax otherwise owed on Country T sourced income by non-residents, including a non-resident which owns a small amount of the stock.

(b) Result and Commentary. Is the exemption a "similar benefit?" It certainly is a benefit intended by Country T to replace the prior credit for first tier corporate tax. It is triggered with respect to, tied to or measured by the distribution. The exemption is arguably *with* regard to the tax otherwise owed by a related party insofar as the related shareholder would have owed tax were it not exempt (although the distinction between exempting what would have legally been owed were it not exempt and crediting corporate tax paid on earnings distributed when nothing is technically owed by the shareholders is vanishingly thin). On the other hand, for the unrelated shareholder it would be determined with regard to such holder's liability to Country T not the related party's liability. We believe the result is that this equity is not a Category 2 financing transaction but clarification would be helpful.

To the extent our conclusion immediately above is wrong, and this is a financing, can Country T change that result if it simply exempts dividends outright premised on corporate tax having been paid but with no requirement to actually track corporate tax paid through a previously taxed earnings account?

Finally, we believe that Category 2 is not intended to apply if FP's residence country, which is not Country T, allows FP a foreign tax credit for FS's corporate tax or under that country's controlled foreign corporation regime exempts FP from tax on dividends or deemed inclusions with respect to FS equity to the extent a sufficiently high rate of Country T tax applies. Even if this is a "similar benefit" in some sense, the benefit is not granted by the equity issuer's residence country. However, it would be helpful to confirm this, particularly because this is a much more typical regime than those posited above that would be within Category 2.

#### 3. Clarify Withholding Regulations and "Reason to Know" Standard

For reasons explained above, it is difficult for withholding agents (including financed entities) who are unrelated to the intermediate entity to ascertain whether the arrangement is a potential conduit transaction even under the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations. However, because the current standards for the existence of a financing transaction and other requirements (other than the subjective "principal purpose of tax avoidance" test) are inherently factual rather than legal they are more susceptible of reasonable diligence by an unrelated withholding agent. The Withholding Regulations also make clear that knowledge of the existence of the financing transactions does not, without more, constitute a "reason to know" the arrangement is a conduit financing arrangement.<sup>58</sup> This statement could be read to mean that merely knowing that a financing transaction (e.g., back-to-back debt) exists and knowing that the parties are claiming treaty benefits based upon the intermediary country (the withholding agent knows this because that is part of being the withholding agent) does not create any duty to inquire further. It is difficult to imagine that the "more" would be met merely because the withholding agent was also aware that most countries provide a deduction for interest paid on debt. So, does that mean that a withholding agent also does not know "more" if it has knowledge of the intermediary regime's treatment of equity as giving rise to Category 1 or Category 2 benefits?

It would be helpful at a minimum to clarify that knowledge of the existence of a financing, including (in the case of an equity instrument) knowledge that it gives rise to tax benefits of the type described in Category 1 or 2 that cause it to be treated as a financing transaction, does not alone constitute a reason to know that the arrangement is a conduit financing arrangement. Further, knowledge of the existence of such tax benefits without more creates no inference that there is, or that a withholding agent has knowledge of the intermediate entity's tax planning or reason to know there is, a withholding tax avoidance plan within the meaning of section 1.881-3(b) of the Anti-Conduit Regulations. The regulations should also clarify that the "reason to know" standard implies no obligation to undertake diligence into any foreign tax law regime applicable to the instruments that form part of a financing arrangement.

It would also be helpful to revise relevant Forms W-8 to include in the penalties of perjury statement that the provider beneficially owns the income a statement that it is not a conduit with respect to the financing transaction giving rise to the income within the meaning of the Anti-Conduit Regulations. A withholding agent unrelated to the intermediate entity or financed entity should be permitted to conclusively rely on this representation absent actual knowledge to the contrary.

In either case, subjecting unrelated withholding agents to penalties based on an actual knowledge standard rather than a "reason to know" standard seems more appropriate. The latter standard may have been more administrable and equitable when the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations were focused more narrowly on objective non-legal criteria. However, once the definition of the filters designed to identify potential abuse cases is expanded to require analysis of foreign tax laws, we do not think that "reason to know" standard is generally appropriate.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.1441-7(d)(2) ("A withholding agent that knows only of the financing transactions that comprise the financing arrangement will not be considered to know or have reason to know of facts sufficient to establish that the financing arrangement is a conduit financing arrangement.").

Treasury and the IRS may wish to consider whether an actual knowledge standard is more appropriate given the evolution in the Anti-Conduit Regulations. It would not be unreasonable in that case to continue to apply a broader "reason to know" standard to a person related to the intermediate entity as (1) it is more reasonable to presume knowledge in that context and (2) they have a much greater practical ability to obtain the necessary information of the intermediate entity-related tax planning if it has occurred. Treasury and the IRS could also apply that standard to a withholding agent who is acting as the agent of such related person or the intermediate entity as a matter of law. If such an agent is in contractual privity with the person charged with knowledge, they can protect themselves contractually with indemnities (and in our experience, in such a context usually would).<sup>59</sup>

## 4. Clarify the Computation and Character of the Amount Subject to Withholding Under the Proposed Regulation

As discussed above, the computation of the amount of the financed entity's payment that is recharacterized depends upon the "principal amount" of the Category 1 or Category 2 transaction. The Proposed Regulation lacks crucial guidance as how that principal amount would be determined.

As outlined above, the Proposed Regulation does not modify or supplement the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations' rules for determining principal amount. Those rules provide that the principal amount equals "the amount of money...or the fair market value of other property advanced".<sup>60</sup> The special section 305 rule issue price rule for equity is unlikely to apply to Category 1 and Category 2 transactions. As a result, in applying the Scale-Back Rule to Category 1 and Category 2 transactions, it would appear the "principal amount" is the amount contributed by the financing entity to the intermediary in exchange for the Category 1 or Category 2 equity. This could result in a significant distortion, however, because it would likely take into account all of the equity held by the financing entity, all the contributions made by the holder of that equity, and not be reduced by any distributions paid by the intermediary to that holder. This could be particularly distortive when the financing entity owns 100% of the intermediary and has made contributions that funded activities of the intermediary unrelated to its financing of the financed entity.

The Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations already reflect an intention to determine the principal amount of the links in the chain in a manner that more appropriately matches them up. Thus, the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations provide:

"However, if the property advanced, or the right to use property granted, by the financing entity is the same as the property or rights received by the financed entity, the fair market value of the property or right shall be determined as of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> It is important, however, that "agent" be defined clearly for this purpose to require contractual legal privity (not more general tax law standards of "agency") as that is the basis for their being able to obtain contractual indemnity protection.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Treas. Reg. § 1.881-3(d)(1)(ii).

close of business on the last date that any of the financing transactions comprising the financing arrangement is entered into. ...

"In the case of a debt instrument or of stock that is subject to the current inclusion rules of sections 305(c)(3) or (e), the principal amount generally will be equal to the issue price. However, if the fair market value on the issue date differs materially from the issue price, the fair market value of the debt instrument shall be used in lieu of the instrument's issue price. Appropriate adjustments will be made for accruals of original issue discount and repayments of principal (including accrued original issue discount)."<sup>61</sup>

In the case of Category 1 transactions that are subject to NID Limitation Rule, the Proposed Regulation appears to intend to prevent such distortion. However, clarification is needed. The NID Limitation Rule utilizes "the financing transaction's principal amount as determined under Treasury regulation section 1.881-3(d)(1)(ii) multiplied by the rate used to compute the issuer's notional interest deduction for the taxable year in which the payment is made." Example 26, illustrating this rule, utilizes a different method, which might be more appropriate, but it needs to be provided for in the operative rules. Specifically, Example 26 provides as facts:

"FP also contributes \$5,000,000 to FS in exchange for FS stock. Pursuant to Country T tax law, FS is entitled to a notional interest deduction with respect to the stock equal to the prevailing Country T government bond rate multiplied by the taxpayer's net equity for the previous taxable year."<sup>62</sup>

The Example's analysis treats the \$5,000,000 as the principal amount of the Category 1 financing transaction. This leaves unanswered what the principal amount is if there have been multiple contributions to "FS" and if the notional interest deduction is computed based upon a base that differs from the amount(s) so contributed. The Example assumes the "net equity" is \$5,000,000, without explanation.

This illustration of the NID Limitation Rule highlights another distortive aspect of the computations in the case of Category 1 and Category 2 transactions. Category 1 applies to any equity where the issuer is allowed, instead of a deduction, "another tax benefit (such as an exemption, exclusion, credit... for amounts [actually or deemed] paid, accrued, or distributed .... with respect to the stock" and Category 2 applies to any equity where a person other than the issuer is "allowed a refund (including through a credit), or similar tax benefit for taxes paid by the issuer to its country of residence on amounts paid, accrued, or distributed (deemed or otherwise) with respect to the stock". Both of these categories thus provide a benefit that may have a value that is far different than the value an interest deduction paid on the debt of equivalent "principal amount" would have. The NID Limitation Rule demonstrates why the computation should look to something other than the "principal amount" when the benefit is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Treas. Reg. §§ 1.881-3(d)(1)(ii)(A) and (B).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Prop. Reg. § 1.881-3(e)(26).

something other than a classic deduction for interest paid on a debt financing. There is no corollary or comparable rule for these other types of Category 1 and Category 2 transactions.

A further illustration of this problem is apparent from the Proposed Regulation's Example 5. Example 5 posits a situation "whereby FP, as the sole shareholder of FS, is allowed a refund with respect to distributions of earnings by FS that is equal to 90% of the Country T taxes paid by FS associated with any such distributed earnings." The Example does not tell us the "principal amount" of the FS stock held by FP, the amount of FS's earnings or the tax rate that FS has paid, thus there is no indication of whether an application of the Scale-Back Rule standing alone is going to determine the portion of the financed entity's payment that is recharacterized as being paid directly to FP that has a logical connection to the benefit derived by the parties from the Category 2 benefit or the extent to which treating FS as a conduit intermediary represents appropriate tax policy and appropriate application of conduit principles.

The problems raised by trying to determine the correct "principal amount" in the case of Category 1 and Category 2 transactions and in the lack of a corollary to the NID Limitation Rule in the case of all Category 1 and Category 2 transactions not subject to that rule are also a further illustration of the ill-placed nature of these two new categories within the Anti-Conduit Regulations under section 881.

If these categories are retained, then a rule comparable to the NID Limitation should be added and it should utilize a measure of the foreign tax benefit derived by the issuer on a portion of its equity equal in value to the financed entity's financing transaction.

We also think more guidance is required on how the "character" rule should apply upon recharacterization. Under the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations, if a financing arrangement is recharacterized generally the resulting direct instrument is characterized based on the financing party-intermediate entity leg unless that leg would give rise to non-deductible payments, in which case character is governed by the intermediate entity-financed party leg. In the first instance, if that approach is retained the rules will need to define how that applies to Category 1 and Category 2 transactions. Do U.S. tax law principles govern the question of deductibility for this purpose (notwithstanding the fact that applicability of the conduit rules is premised on deductibility for foreign tax purposes)? It may be preferable simply to provide in that case that the character of the U.S. leg governs the recharacterized transaction. Character is also an issue in the case of certain more classic hybrid instruments where, for example, the intermediate entityfinanced party transaction is a lease or license and the financing party-intermediate entity transaction is treated as equity for U.S. tax purposes and interest-bearing debt for foreign tax purposes; in determining the eligibility of the financing party for benefits under its own country's treaty, there may be a different result depending on whether it is treated as receiving rent or royalties as opposed to interest, and if the financing party would be entitled to the portfolio interest exemption on receipt of interest, interest characterization presumably would avoid application of the anti-conduit rules altogether.

#### 5. **Revise the Proposed Effective Date**

The Proposed Regulation is proposed to apply to payments made on or after the date that final regulations are published in the Federal Register. The approach adopted by the Proposed

Regulation, for the reasons explained in this Report, represents a significant departure from the conduit approach that applies under the Existing Anti-Conduit Regulations and common law. Once finalized, the rules would apply to financing structures that taxpayers put in place prior to any indication that they would be potentially open to challenge as conduits. Significantly, the Proposed Regulation goes beyond even what the most sophisticated taxpayers might have expected based on the 2008 Preamble's discussion of whether the Anti-Conduit Regulations should be expanded to apply to financing transactions involving "hybrid transactions."

It is arguably harsh to apply the rules to all payments, including under existing financing structures, after the Proposed Regulation is finalized (assuming it is finalized in much the current form). That concern would have far less force if our primary recommendation to limit the scope of the Proposed Regulation to classic "hybrid equity" (foreshadowed by the 2008 Preamble) and more highly structured transactions involving special purpose entities.

However, if the broader approach of the Proposed Regulation is retained, we recommend consideration of some form of grandfathering for payments under existing financing arrangements. It would be reasonable to define an existing arrangement as one existing prior to the publication of the Proposed Regulation (and not subsequently materially modified). If Treasury and the IRS are reluctant to permanently grandfather existing arrangements, the exception for payments under existing structures could be limited to some period of time, such as three to seven years, to allow most existing arrangements to "run off" and give time for others to be restructured. Even if the equity leg of the financing arrangements is "permanent," in unrelated party capital markets transactions it would be unusual for the inbound financing leg of a transaction to be of very long duration.

#### 6. Carve Out Partnership Equity Unless Partnership is Hybrid Claiming Treaty Benefits

The rules defining when equity may be treated as a financing transaction include partnership equity. With one exception, we see no need to treat partnership equity as a financing for conduit purposes, because other than in the case of a treaty hybrid entity (which the intermediate country treats as a tax resident corporation and which claims treaty benefit on that basis despite being a pass-through for other U.S. federal tax purposes), the Withholding Regulations already effectively look through partnerships.<sup>63</sup>

Although we do not think a foreign country pass-through regime generally should be viewed as resulting in a Category 2 benefit, depending on the mechanics of such a regime and given the breadth of the definition, withholding agents may not be certain of this. For example, if a foreign country had a regime similar to section 1446 where the partnership must withhold tax on a non-resident partner's share of income (which tax payment is a refundable credit to the partner), could a partner be viewed as receiving a Category 2 credit?<sup>64</sup> If a withholding agent must withhold based on an assumed conduit recharacterization, would this reach the same result

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> See Treas. Reg. § 1.1441-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Because the credit is refundable if it exceeds the partner's final tax liability (*see* sections 33, 1446 and 6401), it would appear to fit within Category 2.

as under the Withholding Regulations' "look through" regime? In many cases it may, but as the conduit recharacterization by default is based on the character of the financing (partnership equity leg) unless it is clear that a partnership interest is not the equivalent of a deductible instrument this may be debatable. There also is no clear way to recharacterize the financings as a direct financing when the partners do not share pro rata in income. We see no compelling policy reason for this complexity when the withholding rules look-through a partnership applying existing developed section 704 principles to determine how underlying income is allocable to the partners.

If the intermediate entity is a treaty hybrid (*i.e.*, corporation under foreign law, partnership under U.S. law), we understand under the Base Erosion rationale why recharacterization would seem appropriate. Accordingly, if the approach of the Proposed Regulation is adopted, partnership equity of a treaty hybrid should be treated as a financing transaction, assuming the other conditions of such treatment are met, only if the partnership is a treaty hybrid entity.

#### 7. Eliminate or Significantly Clarify the PE Portion of Category 1

Even if the Base Erosion rationale is accepted as the appropriate governing principle for the Proposed Regulation, we do not think it so clear that Category 1 should take into account a tax benefit granted to the equity issuer by a country that is not its country of residence but is instead " a country in which the equity issuer has a taxable presence, such as a PE to which a payment on a financing transaction is attributable".<sup>65</sup> There are several reasons for this.

First, treaty benefits are bilateral and intended to prevent double taxation only as between the United States and the foreign entity's country of residence (which, here, would be the country of residence of the intermediate entity that is the equity issuer). Indeed, if a thirdcountry PE of an intermediate entity receives a U.S. source payment and is subject to tax in that third country to the same extent as a resident of the third country would have been, neither the intermediate entity nor the PE could claim benefits under a treaty between that third country and the U.S.. Because the third country's treaty with the U.S. would not apply, it could not be the treaty being inappropriately utilized.

As for the treaty between the intermediate entity's residence country and the U.S., benefits under that treaty would be in no way dependent upon whether there was third country taxation or third country base erosion. Thus, it seems misplaced to deny residence country treaty benefits based upon tax consequences in the third country.

The Proposed Regulation is also unclear as to whether the deduction in the third country would need to relate to equity issued by the residence country entity to a shareholder of that entity or could alternatively also be a deduction for a deemed or imputed payment from the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Prop. Reg. § 1.881-3(a)(2)(B)(iv).

branch to the home office. The text of the Proposed Regulation suggests the former, <sup>66</sup> while the Preamble suggest the latter.<sup>67</sup>

As a practical matter, it seems extremely unlikely that the former would ever exist under any third country's tax law. The latter is problematic for a different reason: it would be treating a deduction permitted under the transfer pricing rules applicable in the third country (its version of the Authorized OECD Approach and of the U.S. rules under Code section 882) as a nefarious abusive base-eroding deduction, which we view as completely unfounded. This would also again have no relationship to the claiming of benefits under a treaty between the U.S. and the residence country. Moreover, it would, as a practical matter, in all likelihood apply whenever a branch lends to a U.S. entity (unless the branch jurisdiction does not have rules that are similar to the Authorized OECD approach, which is unlikely). Finally, the existence of such imputed distributions from a branch to a home office in no way supports treating the holders of the intermediary's equity as being engaged in a financing transaction with the intermediary entity (which is what Category 1 does). We have considered that under some countries' tax regimes the residence country tax may not apply to income of a third country PE that is subject to tax in the third country. In that case, base erosion at the level of the PE in some sense could be viewed as having been imported into the residence country insofar as the exemption assumes taxability of the PE in the third country. Triangular concerns such as this are addressed by the "triangular branch provisions" of Article 1, Paragraph 8 of the 2016 Model Treaty.<sup>68</sup> We understand that those rules may turn on the effective tax rate in the PE country and it could be appropriate to take into account notional deductions tied to the entity's equity in evaluating that effective rate in applying those rules. We strongly believe any such concern should be addressed in the context of negotiated "triangular branch" treaty provisions, rather than through the mechanism of unilateral U.S. regulations. Even if one embraces the Base Erosion rationale, if the relevant treaty does not include this type of triangular provision, it is not appropriate to impose one through the "back door" of the conduit rules.

We have also considered the possibility that the PE portion of Category 1 might be viewed as applying if the intermediary's "taxable presence" in the third country is actually a separate legal entity (but a PE from the U.S. perspective because it has made a "check the box" election). If it did apply to that fact pattern, the intermediary's residence country treaty benefits

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> See Prop. Reg. \$1.881-3(d)(1)(iii), which provides in pertinent part: "<u>Limitation for certain types of</u> <u>stock</u>. If a financing transaction linking one of the parties to the financing arrangement is *stock (or a similar interest in a partnership, trust, or other person)* described in paragraph (a)(2)(ii)(B)(<u>1)(iv</u>) of this section, and *the issuer is allowed a notional interest deduction with respect to its stock or similar* interest (*under the laws of* its country of residence or *another country in which it has a place of business or permanent establishment*)..." (emphasis added).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> See Preamble ("Similarly, if the issuer maintains a taxable presence, referred to as a permanent establishment ("PE") under the laws of many foreign countries without regard to a treaty, and *such country allows a deduction (including a notional deduction) for an amount paid, accrued or distributed with respect to the deemed equity or capital of the PE, the amount of the deemed equity or capital will be treated as a financing transaction. See Proposed Regulation §1.881-3(a)(2)(ii)(B)(1)(iv)." (emphasis added)).* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> See US Model Income Tax Convention (Feb. 17, 2016) (the "2016 Model Treaty"), art. 1 ¶7.

would not be available because of section 894(c) (assuming, as would almost certainly be the case, that the residence country treated the hybrid entity as a separate legal entity). It is possible that the hybrid entity might be eligible for benefits under a treaty between the U.S. and the third country, but in that case the hybrid would be the intermediary and the Anti-Conduit Regulations would apply to that entity with respect to that treaty. In that case, our recommendations that the Proposed Regulation be limited to classic hybrid instruments and structured special purpose entity transactions would apply to the hybrid entity.

For all the foregoing reasons, we recommend that the PE portion of Category 1 be eliminated. If it is retained, however, we believe that significant clarification and additional guidance regarding how it applies will be required.

The "amount" of the financing transaction is extremely important in determining the effect of the financing arrangement being a conduit financing arrangement. This is because the amount of the financed entity's payment that is recharacterized as being paid to the financing entity is dependent upon the principal amount of each of the financing transactions. Accordingly, it is imperative to know if the relevant financing transaction is stock issued by the intermediate entity to a shareholder or, as the Preamble would indicate, "deemed equity or capital" of the PE; and, if it is the latter, how the principal amount of that deemed equity or capital would be determined.

It is equally important to be able to identify "the rate used to compute the issuer's notional interest deduction" because this also is part of the computation of the portion of the financed entity's payment that is recharacterized.<sup>69</sup> It is not clear how this "rate" is identified if the PE is allowed a deduction with respect to deemed equity or capital and that deduction is not computed by applying a percentage to the amount of that deemed equity or capital.

Finally, if our primary recommendation is adopted, but the PE rule is retained, the PE rule at least should be limited to apply only when the PE is the equivalent of a special purpose finance entity whose only activities are those relating to the financing arrangement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> See Prop. Reg. \$1.881-3(d)(1)(iii) ("... the portion of the payment made by the financed entity that is recharacterized under paragraph (d)(1)(i) of this section attributable to such financing transaction will not exceed the financing transaction's principal amount as determined under paragraph (d)(1)(ii) of this section multiplied by the rate used to compute the issuer's notional interest deduction for the taxable year in which the payment is made.").